

Loyola University Chicago Loyola eCommons

Master's Theses

Theses and Dissertations

Fall 2022

Constructing Planetary Citizens Through Ecopedagogy in U.S. **Social Studies Standards**

Madeline Anne Rainey

Follow this and additional works at: https://ecommons.luc.edu/luc_theses



Part of the Environmental Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Rainey, Madeline Anne, "Constructing Planetary Citizens Through Ecopedagogy in U.S. Social Studies Standards" (2022). Master's Theses. 4436.

https://ecommons.luc.edu/luc_theses/4436

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses and Dissertations at Loyola eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Master's Theses by an authorized administrator of Loyola eCommons. For more information, please contact ecommons@luc.edu.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 3.0 License. Copyright © 2022 Madeline Anne Rainey

LOYOLA UNIVERSITY CHICAGO

CONSTRUCTING PLANETARY CITIZENS THROUGH ECOPEDAGOGY IN U.S. SOCIAL STUDIES STANDARDS

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL IN CANDIDACY FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF ARTS

PROGRAM IN CULTURAL AND EDUCATIONAL POLICY STUDIES

BY

MADELINE A. RAINEY

CHICAGO, IL

AUGUST 2022

Copyright by Madeline A. Rainey, 2022 All rights reserved.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	iv
LIST OF DEFINITIONS	v
ABSTRACT	vii
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	1
Problem Statement & Purpose of Study	4
Background	7
Social Studies Education	21
Concepts of Citizenship	25
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	33
Ecopedagogy	35
CHAPTER THREE: METHODS	46
Methodology	46
Data Analysis	48
Positionality	54
Limitations	55
Triangulation	58
CHAPTER FOUR: FINDINGS	60
The Midwest	60
The West	63
The Northeast	66
The South	69
Trends by Region	70
Comparison between Regions	73
Trends by Course	74
Interrater Reliability	75
CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION	77
Trends by Course	78
Trends by Theme	83
Recommendations for Further Research	95
Conclusions	95
BIBLIOGRAPHY	98
VITA	112

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Prevalence of Themes by State	71
Table 2. Prevalence of Themes by Course	75
Table 3. Interrater Reliability	76

LIST OF DEFINITIONS

<u>Anthropocentrism</u>- the tendency for human beings to regard themselves as the central and most significant entities in the universe, or the assessment of reality through a human-centered perspective (Cao, 2015).

<u>Climate Change</u>- a change in the state of the climate that can be identified (e.g., using statistical tests) by changes in the mean and/or the variability of its properties, and that persist for an extended period, typically decades or longer (IPCC, 2021).

<u>Climate Change Education (CCE)</u>- education that aims to address and develop effective responses to climate change.

<u>Cosmology</u>- a story of the universe and the place of the Earth and human beings in the universe at large (Best & Kellner, 2001, p. 134).

<u>Development</u>- growth of the economy along a path towards high mass consumption.

<u>Environment</u>- we commonly restrict environmental issues to a widely accepted set of concerns about human health and activity, ecology, and natural resources, the "environment" can mean literally everything there is (Harvey, 1996).

<u>Environmental Education (EE)</u>- a process that allows individuals to explore environmental issues, engage in problem-solving, and take action to improve the environment (EPA, 2020).

<u>Ecocentrism</u>- a nature-centered, as opposed to human-centered (i.e., anthropocentric), a system of values (Cao, 2015).

<u>Ecopedagogy</u>- is a critical theory that critiques environmental education for inaccurately presenting the relationship of social, economic, and environmental oppressions.

<u>Environmental Violence</u>- includes (a) the violence between people(s) over natural resources; (b) environmental policies that can be violent against people; (c) the secondary violence from the natural world as a result of human degradation of the earth, and (d) direct damage to the environment by humans

<u>Environmental Justice</u>- fair treatment and meaningful involvement of all people regardless of race, color, national origin, or income with respect to the development, implementation, and enforcement of environmental laws, regulations, and policies.

<u>Environmental Literacy</u>- understanding, skills, and motivation to make responsible decisions that consider his or her relationships to natural systems, communities, and future generation.

<u>Ecoliteracy</u>- understanding of the principles of the organization of ecosystems and the application of those principles for creating sustainable human communities and societies (Capra, 1997).

<u>Ecological Literacy</u>-the ability to understand the natural systems that make life on earth possible. It involves making informed decisions about the complex relationships involved in these systems.

<u>Environmental Citizenship</u>- the idea that we all should take responsibility for how we interact with the environment.

Epistemology- the study of the nature, origin, and limits of human knowledge.

<u>Global Citizenship</u>- the idea that one's identity transcends geography or political borders and that one's responsibilities or rights are derived from membership in a broader class: "humanity"

<u>Global World Economy</u>- The international spread of capitalism, especially in recent decades, across national boundaries and with minimal restriction to governments.

<u>Hegemony-</u> leadership or dominance, especially by one country or social group over others.

<u>Planetary Citizenship</u>- a group of principles, values, attitudes, and habits that reveal a new perception of the Earth as a single community (Gadotti, 2008, p. 23).

<u>Modernization</u>- a model of a progressive transition from a 'pre-modern' or 'traditional' to a 'modern' society

<u>Neoliberalism</u>- a political approach that favors free-market capitalism, deregulation, and reduction in government spending.

<u>Sustainability</u>- avoidance of the depletion of natural resources in order to maintain an ecological balance.

<u>Sustainable Development</u>- development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs (Cao, 201

ABSTRACT

The world is in the age of the Anthropocene, where humans are impacting the environment to disastrous effects. The capitalist economy, promoting neoliberal policies of mass consumption, has exacerbated the world's environmental deterioration and social inequity. The rights and responsibilities people hold have been rapidly changing with the fourth industrial revolution. Globalization and Information and Communications Technology (ICT) have further expanded notions of citizenship. While there have been numerous attempts to bring the environment into schools, it has not emphasized what this crisis deserves. Ecopedagogy, as a critical theory, explicitly examines the interplay between environmental and social problems and challenges students to be planetary citizens who acknowledge the value in all humans and nonhuman things. This thesis examines the extent to which ecopedagogy is taught in the construction of citizenship through an analysis of high school social studies standards in the United States. To answer this question, a qualitative content analysis was conducted to identify the prevalence of ecopedagogies in social studies standards. The findings indicate states are teaching some aspects of ecopedagogy but not to the significance necessary to address the environmental challenges facing the world or to develop planetary citizens.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

It is strikingly apparent that the world is facing massive challenges on several social and environmental fronts and requires transformation. Wealth inequalities, racial injustices, ecological exploitation, unstable governments, food insecurity, gun violence, and COVID-19 compose just some of the realities of life on planet earth today. So common is this violence and tragedy that solutions to these problems can feel insurmountable and leave people in a state of hopelessness. Indeed, unless these issues are experienced first-hand, people can be indifferent to many of these problems.

We live in the age of the Anthropocene, where humans contribute to environmental destruction and advance climate change. This has been well documented and encompasses nearly every area of life (Albert, 2020). Regarding environmental challenges, there has been an increase in the intensity of severe weather and weather-related disasters, plant and animal extinction, rising ocean levels, and air and water pollution, among others within the last few years (IPBES, 2019; IPCC, 2021). As a result, humans face health and security issues in their present lives due to these changes, such as ingesting unsafe drinking water, flooding, an increasing number of climate refugees, wildfires, smog, chemical ingestion, and many other challenges (IPCC, 2021). As inhabitants of the earth, all humans suffer from a deteriorating environment. However, the burden is not evenly distributed to all people and ecosystems. In fact, the effects of environmental exploitation are well linked to other forms of oppression (Hornborg, 2009; Wells, 201

One recent study found that the number of trees in a city neighborhood is connected to people's wealth. Neighborhoods with more money have more trees and greenery within the city (Leahy & Serkez, 2021). Environmental inequality extends to many areas outside the United States as well. Countries in the Global North, especially the U.S., contribute to climate change and greenhouse gas emissions, while countries in the Global South feel the effects to a greater extent (Mendelsohn et al., 2006; Pardikar, 2020). More broadly, the Global South faces a disproportionate burden of a deteriorating environment from extensive land use for resource extraction and exportation to the Global North (Mendelsohn et al., 2006). Additionally, countries in the Global South have debt tied to structural adjustment programs, hindering their ability to combat climate change (Barca, 2014).

Almost all aspects of the environment have been taken control of by humans. People construct canals, organisms are genetically modified, some livestock never venture outdoors before they are slaughtered, water is privatized, and forests are knocked down in the name of development (Escobar, 1992). This manipulation of nature for human use has devastating effects on both the environment and humans (Crutzen, 2006; Lewis & Maslin, 2015; Schlottmann et al., 2017). There has been an increase in concern for the environment due to the impact humans face with a changing environment. However, this thinking has proved ineffective because humans are generally only concerned when the environment affects them on a personal level. Additionally, people have not significantly improved climate change, and mass consumption has continued to persist worldwide (Escobar, 1995). Therefore, humans need to see their place within nature, not above or outside of it. This requires not only behavioral change but attitudinal change as well.

While rising living standards and access to more material goods do not always have disastrous results, the current path clearly displays the fragility of both humans and the environment. Environmental disasters are starting to affect rich countries more than ever; perhaps now, the urgency to reconstruct humans' relationship with the environment will be more pronounced (IPCC, 2021). Global solutions are required to solve these global challenges of climate change and environmental exploitation. This requires the collaboration and commitment of nations, international organizations, transnational corporations (TNCs), communities, and individuals. However, in order to understand the role humans have on the environment, one must first acknowledge the rights and responsibilities to the environment. In other words, humans need to reassess their role as citizens. Citizenship is most often taught in social studies classes in the U.S.

Although different modes of education on the environment have been present over time, none of them instilled the skills and values in students to solve environmental problems, due to the fact that the environment remains a top concern for many nations and the world at large today. Ecopedagogy takes the most critical lens to understand the way environmental and social problems are interrelated. Ecopedagogy points to the necessity of self-reflecting and deconstructing practices that perpetuate environmental inequalities. In this way, students gain planetary consciousness to recognize the value of the environment in its own right outside of humans. Ecopedagogy then works to transform society to recognize these fundamental principles (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019; Misiaszek, 2020). Ecopedagogy, at its core, emphasizes the interconnected nature of environmental and social ills; the two are inseparable aspects (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019; Misiaszek, 2015; 2016; 2020). To address environmental problems

without examining the social impact is insufficiently addressing any ecological issue. In this research, ecopedagogy will be used as a conceptual framework to provide structure for how planetary citizenship and environment consciousness could be taught when teaching the environment in social studies education.

Problem Statement

The present education system in the U.S. is perpetuating environmental problems through a lack of emphasis on the role of the environment in citizenship construction. Therefore, students in the U.S. often develop into citizens with an entitled sense of superiority over the environment. This sense of entitlement allows individuals to prioritize monetary gains at the expense of other people and the environment. This research seeks to understand what students are expected to learn about their role and responsibility as citizens within the greater ecosystem and planet through an analysis of state standards. While students may become environmentally conscious in school, not enough people are taking action to change the present workings of systemic exploitation. Therefore, this study seeks to analyze how the environment is presented and prioritized in high school social studies standards in an attempt to document where ecopedagogy is being implemented and where it is missing from the state standards. This data will offer insight into what states and regions require students to understand, as well as question the relationship between citizenship and the environment, and where further improvement can be made in teaching ecopedagogies.

Purpose of Study

This research seeks to answer the following question: What is the prevalence of ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship in U.S. high school social studies standards?

Additional questions that will be addressed are: How does the United States construct planetary and environmentally conscious citizens? What is the relationship between citizenship and the environment in the social studies standards? What differences are there by state and region in teaching ecopedagogy in the social studies standards?

This thesis will identify the tenants of ecopedagogy and examine how and to what extent ecopedagogies are taught when learning about the environment as well as what roles humans have as citizens in their relationship with the rest of the environment as stated within the social studies standards. The United States does not have a single, uniform national curriculum for all grades and subjects of social studies curriculum. Therefore, I have selected twelve state standards to analyze. Three states were selected from each of the four major regions in the U.S. to serve as a representative sample of the U.S. Typical classes that discuss the environment and how humans interact as citizens with it most explicitly are social studies classes including, civics, politics, government, geography, history, and economics. This study will determine areas where ecopedagogy is present in state high school social studies standards. I have chosen the high school level as this is the age in which students are starting to gain independence, take action on their own, and will soon gain the additional rights and responsibilities when they reach adulthood to participate in civic life.

Research on different forms of environmental education is ample and growing in prominence; however, there is a need for more research on ecopedagogy and its place in the social studies standards (Bromley et al., 2011). One related study documents how climate change is presented within social studies and science standards (Katz et al., 2020). While this data helps see the number of states that include different principles of environmental education and related

concepts, it lacks the in-depth analysis that this study offers in interpreting the language and relationship between citizenship and the environment. Further, this related study does not look at the implications of including or excluding environmental concepts in the subject areas (Katz et al., 2020). Another study looked solely at the national framework for social studies to see where the environment is included or excluded in different areas. This study offered suggestions on where the standards could be expanded to include more environmental concepts and how the teacher could apply environmental concepts to the present standards if not explicitly stated. This study lacked depth as it did not examine individual state standards (NAEE, n.d.). State standards are often based on the larger national framework; however, they are expanded on and adapted as the state sees fit. State standards show how educators apply the national framework to state-level standards.

Previous attempts to introduce environmental education in the classroom have not offered the changes necessary to combat the present challenges facing the world today, as this continues to be one of the world's biggest issues. Ecopedagogy provides a more critical and expansive version of environmental education that could provide students with a new understanding of the world and their place within it. If ecopedagogy was present within the social studies standards, the content standards would not be in question, but it may give insight into the disconnect between environmental mindedness and human behavior. Ecopedagogy asks questions about knowledge production and the interconnectedness of power dynamics in an environmental context (Misiaszek, 2020). The tenants of ecopedagogy make social studies classes a highly compatible place for the topics and skills of planetary citizenship to be investigated.

The thesis will first contain a background section discussing the intersection of social studies and the environmental movement. The background then discusses schools and their function in creating citizens. Next, key policies of environmental education are presented, followed by social studies standards. Finally, a brief overview of common and green citizenship theories is presented. The literature review discusses critical concepts of modernization, development, and globalization that have led to the current state of the Anthropocene. This is followed by the definition of ecopedagogy, its key tenants, benefits, and detriments. Next, the application of ecopedagogy in schools is laid out. Following this, the research methodology, data analysis, and findings are presented in the next chapter, along with my positionality and the limitations to the study. This is followed by a discussion, recommendations for future research, and conclusions.

Background

This background chapter will first discuss social studies education in the U.S. and its connection with the environmental movement. It will also cover an overview of a changing American perspective on the environment. This is followed by a brief overview of how schools function today and their purpose in creating citizens in social studies classes. Next, the chapter will discuss critical policies of environmental education. The following section will define social studies education, standards, and citizenship education. Finally, a brief overview of common citizenship and green citizenship theories will be presented.

The spark that brought forth the intersection of citizenship education and the modern wave of the environmental movement was the book *Silent Spring* written by Rachel Carson in 1962 (Rome, 2013). The emphasis of this book dealt with the consequences of chemical usage,

with a particular focus on DDT, and its impact on humans and the environment (Carson, 2002). The book highlighted concerns over the use of pesticides running off farm fields and being ingested through food and further awoke the American public to these invisible dangers (Rome, 2013; Stoll, 2012; Waddell, 2000). Two other books, *The Quiet Crisis*, published in 1963 by Steward Udall, the secretary of the interior under President Kennedy (Carter & Simmons, 2010), and *The Population Bomb* by Paul Ehrlich, further drew attention to environmental problems (Rome, 2013).

Following the publication of these materials, the United States passed several environmental regulations and established agencies to work towards protecting and preserving the environment. Among the more prominent include, The Wilderness Act of 1964, The Species Conservation Act of 1966, The Wild and Scenic River Act of 1968, The Solid Waste Disposal Act of 1965, and The Clean Air Act of 1965 (Carter & Simmons, 2010). This legislation highlights the growing concern for humans' relationship with the environment and recognition of their negative impact. The 1970s were often called the "decade of the environment" due to the increased awareness of environmental problems and the heightened initiative to solve them. The era also brought forth an increase in environmental literature, educational centers, and programs centered on the environment (Rome, 2013). Major legislative acts include the Clean Air Act of 1970, the National Environmental Policy Act of 1970 (NEPA), the Clean Water Act of 1972, and the Endangered Species Act of 1973. In addition, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) was established in 1970 (Rome, 2013). President Nixon also passed a series of environmental measures; however, the progress of the environmental movement was nearly halted during President Reagan's administration (Carter & Simmons, 2010). In the years following, there have

been significantly fewer laws and acts passed concerning the environment. Maher (1988) observes that knowing the present political system is essential to understanding environmental concerns. To grasp the nations' environmental decisions, one must recognize the political units and ties behind those actions, a concept central in ecopedagogy.

Another important aspect in furthering the modern environmental movement was the first national teach-in on the environment in 1970, also known as the first Earth Day. At the time, the U.S. was engulfed in protest and social movements concerning the Vietnam War, Civil Rights, and the Women's movement (Rome, 2013). This activism contributed to the success of the teachin for the environment. This event, spearheaded by Senator Gaylord Nelson focused on student participation and agency to learn and address local environmental problems. In the years following, this day has been credited for sparking numerous environmental education programs and increasing community participation of various groups (Rome, 2013). All of these movements have influenced the American understanding of the environment and brought into question how to learn about and live with the environment, in other words, how to be an environmental citizen.

Education for Citizenship

In the United States, schools are responsible for fostering the understanding and development of citizenship. Societies continuously turn to schools as both a place of blame and hope for the future. Schools are places of great expectation to solve social ills and nurture the next generation to create a better future. Citizens place their youth in the hands of educators to teach them how to live in society; therefore, schools have great responsibilities. One of the earliest goals of education in the U.S. was to create future democratic citizens of the nation

(Kober & Rentner, 2020; Stratton, 2016). Citizenship and civics education is most explicitly implemented today through the social studies curriculum.

In the U.S., the amount of time spent in schools learning about the environment is often not prioritized as the environment is not given its own course, and other subjects that align with the state and national goals take precedence (Ratvich, 2016). The climate crisis is not valued. The subject is not given the importance or time to help students gain significant knowledge on environmental issues. Nor do schools teach that climate change is unevenly produced, distributed, and tightly connected to other inequalities (Misiaszek, 2020). Education on the environment is often not prioritized in the standards and curriculum, nor is it part of standardized assessments which dictate how schools spend instructional time (Kopnina, 2020). Further, teachers report not feeling knowledgeable enough to teach topics relating to the environment. This leaves little room for funding or time for teachers to incorporate the environment into lessons (Hursh et al., 2015). David Orr argues,

... education has long been a part of the problem, turning out graduates who were clueless about the way the world works as a physical system or why that knowledge was important to their lives and careers, while at the same time promoting knowledge of the sort that has fueled the destruction of ecologies and undermined human prospects (Orr, D. 2009, as cited in Misiaszek, 2020).

The typical school structure can make incorporating instruction on the environment difficult. Students spend a lot of time inside, divided into separate rooms by age, in rows of desks, with textbooks. Education on the environment typically involves learning directly from nature, is experiential, and interdisciplinary (Carter & Simmons, 2010; Disinger et al., 1994; Hart, 2010; Hursh et al., 2015; Omiyefa et al., 2015). Education on the environment comes in many forms with different practices and objectives. The most prominent forms are: environmental education

(EE)¹, education for sustainability (EfS),² education for sustainable development (ESD),³ ecological education⁴, climate change education (CCE)⁵, outdoor education⁶, place-based education (PBE)⁷, and ecopedagogy.⁸

Many of these educational models have been critiqued as unproductive to spark authentic and lasting change (Dimick, 2014; Khan, 2008; Misiaszek, 2015; 2020; Sund & Pashby, 2020; Whiting et al., 2018). This may be because education on the environment is typically not its own subject, or it is usually only discussed in science classes. Most importantly, these forms of education on the environment lack understanding of the root causes of environmental exploitation - such as colonization, unsustainable economic systems, and policy agreements - and instead focus on personal responsibility for solving ecological problems (Misiaszek, 2020).

¹ Environmental Education (EE) is defined as "a process that allows individuals to explore environmental issues, engage in problem-solving, and take action to improve the environment" (EPA, 2020).

² Education for sustainability (EfS) is "a process which is all about changing people's attitudes, providing access to knowledge and developing skills, which combine to influence behavior" (Hawthorne & Alabaster 1999 as citied in Meerah, Halim & Nadeson, 2010).

³ Education for sustainable development (ESD) "empowers learners of all ages with the knowledge, skills, values and attitudes to address the interconnected global challenges we are facing, including climate change, environmental degradation, loss of biodiversity, poverty and inequality" (UNESCO, 2021).

⁴ Ecological education "requires viewing human beings as one part of the natural world and human cultures as an outgrowth of interactions between our species and particular places" (Smith & Williams, 1999).

⁵ Climate change education (CCE) is "education that aims to address and develop effective responses to climate change" (Ho & Seow, 2017).

⁶ Outdoor education is viewed as "a teaching method that draws from both nature study and conservation education" (Disinger 1985 as cited in Carter & Simmons, 2010).

⁷ Place-based education (PBE) attempts to make "the boundaries between schools and their environs more permeable by directing at least part of a students' school experiences to local phenomenon ranging from culture and politics to environmental concerns and the economy" (Smith, 2007, p. 190).

⁸ Ecopedagogy examines the ongoing effects of oppressions stemming from modernization, development, and globalization on the environment and people (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019).

To genuinely work towards solving environmental problems, it is clear that the critical perspective embraced within ecopedagogy offers a route for students to understand and take action through education. It is essential to consider if and how ecopedagogy and concepts of the environment are incorporated into existing standards in the U.S. More specifically, it is important to consider how people view their role as citizens of a nation as well as local and planetary citizens. The rights and responsibilities of people have been infused in citizenship construction within the social studies standards. Therefore, this paper will examine the social studies standards for the prevalence of ecopedagogy to gain a greater understanding of if students are being taught about the environment and the connection to citizenship.

State of Schools Today

How one is taught about the environment, is how one learns to see the world. The present social studies standards must be evaluated to understand how U.S. citizens are being instructed to think about their relationship with the environment and what has led to the current state of environmental destruction. Today, it has been well documented that U.S. schools have been infiltrated with neoliberal policies and practices (Davies & Bansel, 2007; Giroux, 2014; Hursh, 2007; Ravitch, 2016). In the U.S., the fear brought forth by *A Nation at Risk*, a report outlining how the U.S. is falling behind academically, contributed to ranking subjects by importance and allowed the standards movement to infiltrate learning (National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983).

The standards movement and policies such as No Child Left Behind (NCLB) condensed schooling down to predictable objectives for students to learn by a set date. NCLB's emphasis on standardized testing has increased the time and attention schools spend on subjects like math,

science, and literacy, while funding for the arts and social sciences has suffered. Schools today emphasize individualism and competition (Ravitch, 2016).

Further, the ever-present consumerism that pervades society influences schools. This has created "consumer citizens," people who are consumers before they are citizens (Doherty, 2007; Norris, 2020). Children learn at an early age that they go to school to join the labor market, build their human capital, and make money. School "provides students referred to as customers and consumers with the knowledge that "[...] they need to sell themselves to the highest bidder" (Giroux, 2002, as cited in Grigorov & Fleuri, 2012). Further, schools reproduce inequalities that are present within the broader society by mirroring the structure of capitalist societies (Bowles & Gintis, 1976).

The pervasive need to fuel the global world economy allows the media to present the ideal American lifestyle as consumerist to citizens from an early age. Many things in the U.S. have become commodified as a result, including education. People can pay for private schools and test preparation with the expectation they will get a degree or certificate in exchange. Education has become a credentialed and competitive process. Schools reproduce these neoliberal and consumerist principles; however, these concepts are in stark contrast to environmental values.

Ivan Illich (1971) is well noted by environmental scholars for advocating the need to deschool society. Illich (1971) argues that the institution of organized schooling is a disservice to society and that the abolition of schools is necessary to help restore humanity to the learning that occurs naturally. Henry Giroux (2014) has noted the significant change in higher education from the takeover of these neoliberal policies. No longer do colleagues work together and have the

freedom to question and critique. Professors are limited as they are demoted to part-time status. These ideas of making a profit have bled into educational institutions at multiple levels. Ecopedagogy examines the ways profits can dictate people and institutional actions, contributing to environmental and social injustices (Kahn, 2008; 2010; Misiaszek, 2020; Misiaszek & Torres, 2019). In summary, the current state of schools does not emphasize constructing environmentally-minded citizens but is focused on profits and consumption.

U.S. Policy on the Environment and Education

To combat environmental destruction, national and international movements have brought the environment into education and set principles for improving the environment. In 1970, the Environmental Education Act was signed into federal law. This created the Office of Environmental Education, established a National Advisory Council for environmental education, and established a grants program. This was only funded until 1975 and officially ended in 1981 (Carter & Simmons, 2010; Environmental Education Act, 1970).

The term *Environmental Education* (EE) is not wholly agreed upon for the date of its inception nor its definition. One of the earliest published definitions was authored by Professor William Stapp in 1969 in the journal *Environmental Education*, now *The Journal of Environmental Education*. This definition is "Environmental education is aimed at producing a citizenry that is knowledgeable concerning the biophysical environment and its associated problems, aware of how to help solve these problems, and motivated to work toward their solution" (Stapp et al., 1969).

There has been a plethora of definitions devised to describe the objectives and practices of EE along with its definition. The internationally accepted definition of EE as defined by The

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization-United Nations Environment Programme (UNESCO-UNEP) is,

a process aimed at developing a world population that is aware of and concerned about the total environment and its associated problems, and which has the knowledge, attitudes, motivations, commitments, and skills to work individually and collectively toward solutions to current problems and the prevention of new ones (UNESCO-UNEP, 1976, p. 2, as cited in Carter & Simmons, 2010).

During this same time, educators created the North American Association for Environmental Education (NAAEE) in 1971 as a way to share EE lessons, increase environmental literacy, and promote civic engagement. *Environmental literacy*, often defined as the goal of EE, is to understand the natural world and make informed decisions (McBride et al., 2013). NAAEE continues to serve educators of EE today (Disinger 2001 as cited in Carter & Simmons 2010). Other organizations have been formed to serve educators and community members in promoting environmental literacy, such as Greenpeace and the Sierra Club. The Council on Environmental Education (CEE) helped to establish one of the most well-known curricula internationally for EE, Project Learning Tree (Carter & Simmons, 2010).

The term *ecological literacy* became more popular in EE during the 1980s as the emphasis was turned toward understanding science and away from behavior change. "The ecologically literate person has the knowledge necessary to comprehend interrelatedness, and an attitude of care or stewardship" (Orr, 1992, p.92). Orr (1992) argues for learning about the environment and asking the question "what then?" to environmental problems. People continue asking questions about the future and what action needs to be taken before more disaster strikes. The emphasis of Orr's (1992) concept is a sense of wonder and urgency. In the mid-1990's *ecoliteracy* was popularized in EE (McBride et al., 2013). Ecoliteracy is "an understanding of the

principles of the organization of ecosystems and the application of those principles for creating sustainable human communities and societies" (Capra, 1997).

The National Environmental Education Act of 1990 established an Office of Environmental Education within the EPA. This established an environmental education training program, grants, and the Federal Task Force and National Advisory Council for environmental education. Additionally, it set up the National Environmental Education and Training Foundation (NEETF). As stated by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), the components of EE are to create awareness and sensitivity to the environment, acquire knowledge and understanding, develop attitudes of concern, develop skills to resolve environmental challenges, and participate in activities. Further, EE is not simply information about the environment; it enhances problem-solving, decision-making, and critical thinking. The EPA states that environmental education does not advocate a particular point of view (EPA, 2020). This final statement is crucial to examine; according to the EPA, EE does not include telling people how they should live and behave in the world. Said differently, the EPA does not take a direct stance on promoting a particular citizenry within EE.

The world has changed significantly since the inception of these agencies and programs. In a report by UNESCO detailing how education on the environment is incorporated into education systems, the results indicated that the current systems are not sufficient to address the pressing issues related to the environment (UNESCO, 2021). Traditional modes of environmental education are entrenched in Western hegemonic practices and perpetuate neoliberal inequalities (González-Gaudiano, 2005 as cited in Kahn, 2010). Orr (1992) argues that education and environmental education are the same. The environment is inherent in education;

however, schools typically separate and ignore the role of the environment in students' daily lives. Potter (2009) argues that our understanding of climate science and current issues the world faces today requires new environmental education legislation to be passed in the U.S. Unlike these versions of EE, ecopedagogy calls explicitly for the promotion of planetary citizenship (Misiaszek, 2016).

International Policy & Environmental Education

Environmental concerns are global concerns. As nations determine environmental laws and environmental education, it is also essential to cooperate internationally to address environmental problems. Paulo Freire notes humans' unique position and responsibility to construct a collective response to climate change and other large-scale problems. This is because humans, unlike other living beings, can self-reflect on actions, envision the future, and construct agreements with each other (Misiaszek, 2020). Freire called this *human unfinishedness*, where people are continuously working to improve situations. It offers hope instead of indifference to large problems (Misiazek, 2020). Most countries have several environmental laws pertaining to the individual nation and there are international conferences, committees, and policies established to create a better environment on a global scale.

While the U.S. Constitution does not protect the environment directly, there are efforts to protect and care for the environment through acts and agencies, as stated above. Some American states have environmental policy acts, and other nations have included rights of the environment directly in their constitution (Cao, 2015). Brazil, for example, has indigenous and environmental rights that coincide to create a form of indigenous environmental citizenship. Additionally, the

rights of nature are presented in the Ecuadorian constitution and the Bolivian constitution makes mention of "Mother Earth" (Cao, 2015).

In 1972, one hundred and thirteen nations collaborated at the international level to establish environmental education on a global level at the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment in Stockholm, Sweden. Here, the United Nations Environmental Programme (UNEP) was founded along with the establishment of the Stockholm Declaration and Action Plan for the Human Environment. This provided a framework for environmental education and a number of recommendations that nations could take to promote environmental education (UNEP, 1972).

Following this conference, the Belgrade International workshop was held in 1975 on EE which produced the Belgrade Charter. The result was a document that added: "goals, objectives & guiding principles of EE programs" (UNESCO-UNEP, 1976). In 1977, The Tbilisi Declaration was constructed which aimed

to foster clear awareness of, and concern about, economic, social, political, and ecological interdependence in urban and rural areas; (b) to provide every person with opportunities to acquire the knowledge, values, attitudes, commitment and skills needed to protect and improve the environment; (c) to create new patterns of behaviour of individuals, groups and society as a whole towards the environment. (Carter & Simmons, 2010; UNESCO 1978, p. 26)

In 1987, the World Commission on Environment and Development produced *Our Common Future*, also known as the *Brundtland Report*. This document defined sustainable development as "development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs" (World Commission on Environment and Development, 1987, p. 41). It attributed environmental problems to the ways development had been occurring throughout the world, with the massive inequalities between the Global North and Global South.

In addition, it proposed routes for implementing sustainable development to solve the challenges of environmental and social exploitation (World Commission on Environment and Development, 1987).

The United Nations Conference on Environmental Development was held in Rio De Janeiro in 1992. This resulted in the Rio Declaration, the principles of the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), and the creation of The Commission of Sustainable Development (United Nations, 1992). In 1992, UNFCCC was signed by 154 signatories who agreed to stabilize "greenhouse gas concentrations in the atmosphere at a level that would prevent dangerous anthropogenic interference with the climate system" (UNFCCC, 1992, p. 4). This convention recognized the human impact on the environment and in 1994, 197 nations ratified it.

The International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) was founded in 1988 by the United Nations Environment Programme and the World Meteorological Organization to provide world leaders with updated science on climate emergencies (Zimmerer, 2014). Scientists compile the latest data on climate science to help world leaders make decisions with a changing climate and environment in mind. On August 9th, 2021, the IPCC presented the sixth edition of the Climate Report. The report presents the most current and complete climate science. The IPCC (2021) states "it is 'unequivocal' that human influence has warmed the global climate system" (p. 5). The future will entail more severe weather and a warming global temperature which will impact people's lives. There has been significant damage done to the environment by humans, and there is a lot that cannot be reversed, but the report finds that there is still time to create a better future if action is taken. The report spells out five different scenarios for the future, depending on the

route nations and people take. This report is intended to help policymakers understand climate science to make informed decisions.

UNESCO has devised a series of goals to combat climate change and promote environmental education. The progression of Education for All (EFA), Millennial Development Goals (MDGs), and The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) have all offered plans to address some of the biggest challenges facing the world. However, these plans have been critiqued for not meeting the presented goals, promoting neoliberal policies, and excluding local knowledge (Huckle & Wals, 2015).

A lot of work and commitment has promoted ways to live with the environment to fix global challenges over the years. Yet the world today continues to face these same and, in some cases, worsening problems. Part of the problem is the complacency with which most people live. Within the global world economy, consumerism is given as the answer to many problems. Climate change and environmental education need to be embraced in schools to change how people understand environmental problems. Students need to learn the interconnectedness and cause and effect of problems pertaining to the environment.

When environmental education is taught in schools, it is often within the science classroom. It typically takes the form of information about the workings of the environment but often does not address the underlying causes or social impact of environmental problems. While students need to learn about the workings of the environment first, it is also essential to consider the implications of human actions (Kahn, 2010). Therefore, ecopedagogies should be implemented into social studies standards to allow dialogue about what action is necessary to

live in a more just world. These concerns can be examined through understanding geography, history, citizenship, and other related social studies classes.

Social Studies Education

The National Council for the Social Studies defines social studies as,

...the integrated study of the social sciences and humanities to promote civic competence. Within the school program, social studies provides coordinated, systematic study drawing upon such disciplines as anthropology, archaeology, economics, geography, history, law, philosophy, political science, psychology, religion, and sociology, as well as appropriate content from the humanities, mathematics, and natural sciences. The primary purpose of social studies is to help young people make informed and reasoned decisions for the public good as citizens of a culturally diverse, democratic society in an interdependent world. (NCSS, 1994)

Citizenship is the goal of social studies education. Risinger (2009) argues that citizenship should be *the* goal of education. Numerous forms of citizenship education emphasize different features (Kerr, 1999). To examine how nations construct citizens, it is important to define civic education and citizenship education. Citizenship education has been defined as a synonym, component of, or standing alone from civic education. Citizenship education "emphasizes skills that enable students to become effective decision-makers who can participate in society" (Sears & Hughes, 1996, p. 130). Kerr (1999) uses the terms interchangeably, "Citizenship or civics education is construed broadly to encompass the preparation of young people for their roles and responsibilities as citizens" (p. 2). Davies et al. (2005) argue that citizenship education is an aspect of civic education. This paper will take Kerr's (1999) perspective of civics and citizenship education as synonymous.

The current statement from the NCSS states, "the aim of social studies is the promotion of civic competence—the knowledge, intellectual processes, and democratic dispositions

required of students to be active and engaged participants in public life" (NCSS, 2021, para.1). Therefore, through the social studies curriculum, students are instructed on how to be a citizen.

State Social Studies Standards

In the U.S., there are no national social studies standards; therefore, each state determines its standards for what content and skills should be taught in particular subjects. However, the National Council for the Social Studies (NCSS) provides a national framework for states to use when developing their standards. There are also national frameworks for particular subjects within social studies subjects that can direct curriculum leaders and teachers. The stated purpose of the NCSS is,

The NCSS curriculum standards provide a framework for professional deliberation and planning about what should occur in a social studies program in grades pre-K through 12. The framework provides ten themes that represent a way of organizing knowledge about the human experience in the world. (NCSS, 2021)

While states are not required to use the framework provided by NCSS, it serves as evidence of what professionals in the field have determined American youth should be learning in K-12 social studies classrooms.

The NCSS has identified ten themes of social studies. In the theme *People, Places and Environments* the framework argues that students should "investigate the impact of human activities on the environment", "expand their knowledge of diverse peoples and places," "express interest in and concern for the use and misuse of the physical environment" and examine the "causes and implications of national and global environmental change" (Adler & National Council for the Social Studies, 2010). The template for themes within the NCSS promotes many of the concepts of environmental literacy and citizenship; however, how each state decides to incorporate these ideas into its standards differs.

In most social studies classes, there is a lack of emphasis on the connection between the environment and citizens' role in relation to it. The way the environment is presented is stagnant. The push to make lasting change, as emphasized at the beginning of the modern environmental movement, has not translated into schools. However, Hart (2010) argues that these subject areas are compatible with addressing responsibilities, social issues, and community concerns. Hollstein and Smith (2020) also say that EE should be an integral part of social studies education because the environment is directly tied to our daily functioning as citizens on multiple levels. Therefore, we must consider and address how to live in this environment as citizens, questioning what rights and responsibilities we have concerning the environment (Hollstein & Smith, 2020). This study examines the way the U.S. talks about the environment and social studies to determine if there is a disconnection and if there is a need for new or revised standards to understand the connection.

Truth and Controversy

While determining the best way to take care of and interact with the environment, there are always differences of opinions concerning people's rights and responsibilities, yet this dialogue is essential to engage in. In recent years there has been a debate over what counts as truth and who holds it (Van Poeck, 2019). The division over what schools should teach and how people should live together is evident between political parties within the U.S. (Bliuc et al., 2015). Realities of the past have long been skewed into metanarratives by Western hegemony to perpetuate American exceptionalism and the supposed inevitability of capitalism (O'Brien, 2001). These metanarratives present a type of superiority in which Americans are often taught a version of history that silences some, often minority, voices in formal education (Loewen, 2008).

It is more challenging and more vital than ever to teach youth an accurate picture of history and current situations in order to make informed decisions for the future.

When teaching humans' rights and responsibilities to the environment, the topics could be interpreted as indoctrination if it prescribes how students should live (Van Poeck, 2019). As with citizenship, there is controversy over how the environment should be taught in schools. Arne Næss was a leading scholar in deep ecology, which acknowledges that humans should not exploit the environment but see themselves as part of it. In deep ecology humans, as part of this community, have an obligation to take care of everyone and everything in the community (Chamberlin, 1997). In an interview, Næss notes that EE is not about telling students how to behave but about exposing students to the environment and related issues and helping them form their own decisions about interacting with the rest of the world (Næss & Jickling, 2000). Therefore, teachers must help students self-reflect, pose problems, and question things that are often taken for granted, presented as inevitable, and considered common sense (Misiaszek, 2020; Misiaszek & Torres, 2019).

When governments at local, national, and international levels consider the relationship between humans and the environment, it is often through understanding their rights and responsibilities. In other words, through the construction of citizenship. Questions arise about human's stewardship of the environment, the obligations humans must be accountable to as thinking beings, and the rights humans have to the environment. Therefore, while it is important to consider the ways the environment is inherently interdisciplinary, and pertinent to many disciplines, citizenship education is particularly applicable. While there has been a lot of work on bringing the environment into education, there is often not an explicit connection between

systemic injustices and inequalities in connection with economic and social systems and the environment (Bromley et al., 2011). This paper will look specifically at ecopedagogy as a form of critical environmental education and its role in social studies standards, particularly in citizenship construction.

Concepts of Citizenship

Citizenship can take different forms, but most consider citizenship as the relationship between humans and the state. Under this "contract" the rights and responsibilities of both parties are essential components. Traditional conceptions of citizenship in the U.S. can be broken down into two key modes, liberal and republican. These modes of citizenship can be traced back to ancient Greece and were drawn on during the inception of the U.S. (Cao, 2015; Kahn, 2010). The elements of liberal citizenship consist of individual perspectives, private interests, legal protections, rights, and entitlements. Critiques of liberal citizenship create social inequality, individualism, and a passive citizen who does not participate in community affairs (Cao, 2015). Republican citizenship focuses on the collective perspective, taking the public good into account and focusing on political participation, duties, and obligations. Core critiques of republican citizenship are that it can be viewed as indoctrination and creating a patriotic community with docile citizens who do not critically question it. When incorporating the environment into these forms of citizenship, a "good" citizen can be envisioned very differently. Other versions of citizenship have gained prominence, such as feminist, multicultural, and globalist perspectives (Cao, 2015).

National citizenship places the nation at the center of how people interact in the world.

National citizenship emphasizes loyalty to the nation. This form of citizenship has attempted to

assimilate people into the principles of U.S. citizenship. Schools have actively worked to mold people into the idea of being an "American" (Stratton, 2016). In this way, education in America has stripped cultures and languages from people (Carroll, 2009; Nursery-Bray, et al., 2020; Stratton, 2016; Wolfe, 2006). National citizenship appears less relevant for the interconnected world in which we live today.

As globalization has created new ways for humans to interact, new forms of citizenship have developed. Following World War II, ideas of cosmopolitan citizenship grew. This often focused on harmony and international understanding with others around the world. There are multiple definitions and concepts to describe the expansion of citizenship beyond the individual nation to an international and global perspective (Sylvester, 2002; 2003; 2005). The current model of international perspective of citizenship is global citizenship (Pigozzi, 2006; Torres, 2017).

The move toward global citizenship has been prominent and expansive in recent dialogue. With the increasing interconnectedness due to globalization and expanding technology, a global view of citizenship appears necessary. One of the most evident areas where international, and national cooperation and collaboration is needed is understanding and improving environmental conditions and climate change. Further, international organizations have been established to bridge the role of nations with the current global economic system.

Torres (2017) expresses the need for global citizenship education (GCE) that is transformative, consciousness rising, can incorporate many different aspects, and face challenges in different locations.

However, U.S. education today remains more focused on national citizenship than broader forms such as global citizenship (Myers, 2006). One problem with remaining nationalistic in thinking about environmental issues is that the environment does not recognize borders. The damage one nation creates impacts other nations and ecosystems around the world. Focusing only on national citizenship creates a limited and single-sided way of thinking about global challenges. Furthermore, some nations, such as low-lying islands, are at a greater risk to feel the effects of climate change and other environmental issues (EPA, 2000; Holifield, 2001).

Green Citizenship Theories

Several citizenship theories incorporate or emphasize the environment. However, understanding what rights and responsibilities people have in relation to the environment is often contested. While environmental citizenship is fairly new to mainstream education, many proposals and terms have been raised concerning human citizenship and the environment (Cao, 2015).

Common conceptions of citizenship analyze the rights humans have to use and enjoy the environment, such as the right to clean water and air. This perception of citizenship places humans above all others in the environment. Plato's conceptualization of a hierarchy of living things put humans at the top, with the power to control those below as they wished. This anthropocentrism follows ideas dating back to ancient Greece and advances perceptions of superiority along the hierarchy (Cao, 2015).

Environmental citizenship has been widely used as the goal of environmental education since the 1970s (Schild, 2016). Benito Cao (2015) describes *environmental citizenship* as the relationship between the environment and democracy. It involves knowing about one's local

environment and the context through which relationships are formed. Environment citizenship involves sharing knowledge and making connections with places (Dunkley, 2018). Another type of green citizenship is sustainable citizenship. This is "a national and international policy goal" for promoting a citizenry invested in making sustainable choices about society and nature (Bullen & Whitehead, 2005, p. 499 as cited in Pope & Patterson, 2012). The buzzword sustainability has become a popular way to express the actions people take to allow for the continuation of life. It is forward-looking to encompass ideas that advocate for lifestyle changes in the present to allow life for future generations. Ecological citizenship is another concept and goal of EE. The core work of ecological citizenship is to decenter humans from the rights associated with the environment and take an ecocentric view of rights. Ecological citizenship emphasizes the virtues of justice and care (Dobson, 2003). This perspective emphasizes the global community of all citizens and the need to act on current and past injustices in environmental and social realms (Cao, 2015). Green socialist perspectives and Marxist ecology stress the inequities of the world perpetuated by the global capitalist system and call for a restructuring of the world towards more sustainable means. Social ecology and eco-anarchy or green anarchy work to liberate the earth from the oppression placed on it. The goal is to create local political communities that interact with and care for the environment non-hierarchically (Bookchin, 1995).

Numerous international organizations have laid out the rights of different groups of people. Closely tied to human rights in many proclamations are environmental rights and the responsibility of nations to ensure these rights. The Universal Declaration on the Right of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP) asserts the rights of indigenous peoples to protect their land and

environment (United Nations, 2007). The Universal Declaration of Human Rights articulates that humans have the right to a healthy environment (Assembly U.G., 1948).

When considering forms of green citizenship, there is a clear connection between human rights and the rights of the environment. Environmental rights are "any proclamation of a human right to environmental conditions of a specified quality" (Bruch, 2019). Humans continue to focus on human rights to the environment. When humans start to see the natural world as deserving of rights, this promotes the human rights of all people around the globe. No longer will it seem acceptable for some people to have no access to clean water while others are wasteful with their usage (Shiva, 2005). Shiva (2005) advocates for Earth Rights, giving rights to the environment, as it contributes to protecting human rights.

Additionally, as the environmental movement has gained momentum and the public began looking for environmentally responsible businesses and corporations to support, these organizations had to make changes to their operations. As articulated above, consumption in the U.S. is presented as the path to success, therefore consumption practices must be reassessed to consider how people buy and live and its effect on the environment. Corporate environmental citizenship is the term used to describe how corporations and businesses have adopted the ideology of sustainable development. This growth in corporate social responsibility holds corporations to the standards of environmentally friendly practices (Cao, 2015).

However, some businesses and corporations began to adopt the terminology of the environmental movement without aligning with the actions. Greenwashing is used to describe the rhetoric and imagery of environmentally friendly practices that are applied to paint a business or corporation in a favorable light while, in actuality, it is not adequately addressing the ways it

is producing environmentally unsound practices (Bricker, 2014). The word choice works under the guise of environmentally sound beliefs (Bricker, 2014).

Civic environmentalism is another concept that explicitly brings together the environment and social studies education. Civic Environmentalism identifies EE as an essential component of civic duty (Hollstein & Smith, 2020). Schild (2016) states "civic environmentalism locates acts of citizenship within a smaller, community context, through democratic deliberation, stakeholder-driven decision making, and community-based environmental stewardship" (p. 28). This concept calls on people to collaborate to strengthen the local environment and community ties (Schild, 2016). Civic environmentalism examines how communities are impacted by environmental decisions. The tie between care for the environment and one's local community are essential to one's civic participation (Dobson, 2005). The local concern is at the forefront of civic environmentalism. Dewey (1927) as cited in Orr (2009) articulates, "Democracy must begin at home, and home is the neighborly community" (p.75). We must first learn to care about our own home and then we can extend to regional, national, and global care.

There has been a lot of work on the importance of feeling a sense of belonging to a place, in order to take responsibility to care for it. It is common today for people to move throughout the world, residing in new locations for work or travel without feeling a sense of connection to a place. Some scholars note that without a feeling or bond to a place, people lose their responsibility to care for it (Orr, 2009). People who don't establish roots or think about the long-term future of a place can become apathetic to the environment (Szerszynski, 2006). Szerszynski (2006) differentiates between a resident and an inhabitant. One who dwells in a place establishes a different relationship than one who makes a temporary stay in an area. Therefore, establishing

a connection to the environment is important for students to feel a sense of belonging and responsibility.

Naomi Klein (2014) argues that the reality of climate change and environmental destruction is a matter of the story we have been telling ourselves. The present story is one of innate human greed and insatiable growth. This has allowed humans to view the earth as something to mold to the needs of humans. The idea that the Western version of development is the only route to take, and that environmental degradation is inevitable leaves no room for human agency. Klein (2014) states that what is needed is a change to the story. Not all societies and communities irreversibly harm the environment. The idea that humans will inevitably exploit the environment has not always been common rhetoric. The capitalist and colonial mindset of superiority and entitlement creates such destruction and has become the dominant worldview in which the world functions.

One study of high schoolers in Canada found that students identified caring for the environment as an important component of being a good citizen. However, students exhibited a lack of depth in knowledge as to how to care for the environment and the broader impacts of actions (Tupper & Cappello, 2012). While students are taught about the environment, there is a disconnect between the larger implications of actions and the reasoning behind the responsibility of citizenship. Ecopedagogy by contrast works to deconstruct the common narrative taught about society and emphasizes the connections between beliefs, behavior, and actions through a planetary perspective (Kahn, 2008; Misiaszek, 2020; 2021).

The research questions will examine the social studies standards to look for the extent to which ecopedagogies are incorporated into the standards. As social studies is the subject most

connected with citizenship construction, this is the area to look for the relationship between citizenship and the environment. This data will give insight into what role the environment plays in the construction of citizens and how it differs throughout different regions of the United States.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

The literature review will discuss modernization theory as it has shaped our world along with key concepts of development and globalization. These concepts serve as essential formulations that make up the world and the Anthropocene. Ecopedagogy will be defined along with its tenants, benefits, and determinants as an alternative mode of understanding the world and the role humans have in it. The final section of the literature review will present the application of ecopedagogy within education.

Crucial to understanding today's environmental problems is the theory of modernization. The world is growing increasingly unequal, both within and between nations (UNDESA, 2020). The massive inequalities that continue today are tied to environmental and social exploitation. Thus, the concepts of modernization and development have had a large impact on shaping the current world. Rostow (1959) defines his theory of development as occurring in five stages working towards a high mass consumption society. This linear concept of modernization continues to serve as the model for economic growth in development agendas. This perspective has divided the world into developed and developing nations as defined by the developed and wealthy nations (Escobar, 1995). Today, the Global North and the Global South are differentiated through these paths of development, with clear distinctions separated by the abyssal line (de Sousa Santos, 2007).

The world is fully engulfed in the global world economy of capitalism (Wallerstein, 1974).

By the very nature of the overriding system of capitalism, inequality must ensue. Capitalism is not a system that advocates for the well-being of all, but rewards those who can make profits (Wallerstein, 1979). The global divide requires market value as a way for nations to prove legitimacy (Wallerstein, 1979). In 1972, Meadows et. al., (2013) published *Limits to Growth*, which gave a prediction of global collapse due to the rate of growth, overconsumption, and environmental exploitation. The authors explained that it was unsustainable to have infinite growth on a finite planet. The authors called for an end to the capitalist system, which promotes unrestrained growth (Meadows et al., 2013).

An additional aspect that ecopedagogy finds essential to explore is globalization. Globalization has made the world more connected than ever. As a widely used term, globalization has numerous definitions and connotations. Al-Rodhan & Stoudmannn (2006) define globalization as "a process that encompasses the causes, course, and consequences of transnational and transcultural integration of human and non-human activities." (p.5). In some ways, globalization appears synonymous with Americanization. This is the hegemony of Western influences which destroys local ideas and ways of life that cannot compete in the global market which looks to profit and exponential growth (Gramsci, 1971; Brosio, 1994). In the educational context, this hegemony establishes the Global North as the gatekeepers of knowledge (Apple, 2018). Modernization theory and development ideology influence schools to create individualist and consumer citizens. In contrast, ecopedagogy calls for the construction of environmentally conscious citizenship.

Environmental activists have drawn attention to the harm caused by the relentless greed of corporations and capitalism which cause significant ecological damage in the name of profit.

Corporations in America enjoy the rights of a person without any of the responsibilities people face (Achbar et al., 2003). Many environmentalists have argued that the responsibilities of corporations need to keep up with the rights they have been afforded (Achbar et al., 2003). Corporations and the wealthy set the rules for how to survive in the world. This current system contributes to the suffering of humans and the environment. Recognizing this injustice brings forth the incorporation of ecopedagogy into education. Within ecopedagogy, issues are not viewed as isolated occurrences, but as intertwined repercussions of the connectivity between environmental and social injustices (Kahn, 2010).

The concepts of development, modernization, and globalization are linked to the environment and the way humans interact with nature. These concepts shape the goals, behaviors, and attitudes of people around the world. Ecopedagogy calls on students to question these notions of what appears to be common sense but is actually working counter to natural systems (Misiaszek, 2020). Ecopedagogy exposes the way people are conditioned to think and act within the current world order.

Ecopedagogy

Ecopedagogy calls for the examination of present socio-environmental problems that are brought about through policies and actions shaped by modernization theory and related policies. Ecopedagogy examines the ongoing effects of these oppressions stemming from modernization, development, and globalization (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019). Ecopedagogy can be used to connect social studies, particularly the construction of citizenship, with environmental consciousness. Ecopedagogy can serve as a unique link to connect social studies standards to environmentally-minded citizenship.

Ecopedagogy is a critical theory. Critical theories cover a range of fields, but all emphasize the critique and reflection on power structures and inequalities in society (Galambos et al., 1995; Held, 1980). Paulo Freire established key principles of critical theories that apply to ecopedagogy. First, education is political. When information is being presented and taught to students, it will always occur with some form of bias. Humans cannot be completely neutral, which applies to educational aspects, especially when critically questioning environmental and social injustices. Ecopedagogy takes a critical lens on traditional forms of environmental education for their lack of depth and connection between economic, social, and environmental problems (Kahn, 2008).

Critical theories examine the ways oppression and inequalities persist in the world intending to raise critical consciousness and reach towards liberation. Critical theories examine the relationship between the oppressor and the oppressed and how these forms of power and control are present (Freire, 1970). These oppressive modes can be hidden, subtle, and even undetected without examining the deeper structures and roots. Ecopedagogy follows this same core principle by examining the interconnectedness of environmental and social injustices and working towards liberating the oppressed (Misiaszek, 2020). Ecopedagogy was termed in Brazil by critical scholars; Paulo Freire, Moacir Gadotti, and Francisco Guiterrez. Ecopedagogy has a specific focus on examining the ways environmental and social issues cannot be separated but are core to the work of achieving justice in many areas.

Paulo Freire, the most prominent scholar of critical theory, has contributed greatly to the scholarship of liberation and anti-oppression in education. Although he did not publish work on ecopedagogy he was working on a book on the environment before his death (Misiaszek &

Torres, 2019). To finish and extend the work of Freire on the environment, Misiaszek and Torres, (2019) wrote *Ecopedagogy: The Missing Chapter of Pedagogy of the Oppressed*. This work is based on what Misiazek and Torres believe Freire would have written on ecopedagogy and the environment in education and applies Freire's concepts to the environment.

Ecopedagogy problematizes the world we live in as a way to learn, take action, and improve it. Some questions ecopedagogy addresses are "What populations are most affected by environmental violence and why?" and "How is 'development' and 'progress' taught, and how do we frame who benefits from such 'development' and 'progress'?" (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019). In this way, to only look at environmental issues while not considering the social inequalities and repercussions is to inadequately analyze environmental issues (Misiaszek, 2020). Misiaszek (2020) further argues, "Without problematizing hegemonic *D*evelopment models, environmental pedagogies become oppressive and reproduce neocolonial structures" (p.67). Isolating environmental problems from the social implications distorts the true reality of the world. Misiaszek (2020) defines the goal of ecopedagogy as working to "unveil hidden politics of socio-environmental injustices" (p.244). Misiaszek (2020) argues ecopedagogy is necessary to expand citizenship while remaining in contact with the local context and ultimately work to improve the world.

Ecopedagogy calls for critical questioning of the current practices of environmental laws and environmental education, especially what is accepted as common sense (Misiazek & Torres, 2019). Programs and pedagogies that appear to support environmental justice may actually distract people from the larger and more serious issues. The neoliberal view of environmentalism places the responsibility and accountability of environmental impacts at the individual level. This

rhetoric deepens the problem by emphasizing the wrong aspects. Individual accountability, while still beneficial, detracts from the much larger issues at play and gives people a false sense of accomplishment to a much broader problem. Neoliberalism tells people to change personal habits while avoiding deeper issues. Therefore, the turn towards ecopedagogy is needed as it directly works to challenge these dominant discourses that have been promoted (Schindel Dimick, 2015).

Ecopedagogy also takes a critical view of other forms of environmental education for the lack of inclusivity, hegemonic aspects, and lack of genuine change to emerge from them. It is essential to problem-pose and question pedagogy and methods currently in place within environmental education. Ecopedagogy does not accept the neoliberal form of citizenship but looks to planetary citizenship. Misiaszek (2016) argues that ecopedagogy should be an essential component of citizenship education and citizenship should be part of ecopedagogy instruction. Critical theories work towards conscientização or critical consciousness. In ecopedagogy, this entails becoming aware of environmental problems, the relationship between humans and the rest of nature, and the social inequalities that persist in the current system (Misiaszek, 2020). Through problem-posing and deconstructing these systems, an attitudinal change of gaining critical consciousness will need to be made. Kennet (1972) argues, "If the civil war between man and the rest of nature is to be ended, there must first be an end to the municipal war between man and man" (p. 40).

Freire (1970) strongly critiqued the concept of banking knowledge. The banking model of education makes the teacher all-powerful while keeping the student passive in the learning experience. In this way, the student is simply meant to take in what the teacher tells the student.

In contrast, Freire promotes an active role for students while the teacher serves as a guide and learner. This allows for dialogue to occur between students as well as the teacher (Freire, 1970). The application of this in ecopedagogy entails collaboration between the teacher and students. The teacher has the essential role of not limiting exploration or controlling all aspects as the all-knowing teacher, but rather the teacher is a learner themselves. Therefore, ecopedagogy strongly works against the form of banking instruction and is experimental and collaborative (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019).

Within ecopedagogy, students practice ecopedagogical readings, which involves "reading Earth holistically" (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019, p. 44). The goal of ecopedagogical reading is to identify oppression and where suffering and privilege lie (Misiaszek & Torres, 2019). Through the deep analysis of the many relationships, students come to grasp a fuller understanding of the world and learn to ask critical questions about the current systems. Praxis is the concept that calls for action and transformation. Once equipped with critical consciousness, students can work to imagine new realities and systems to solve today's problems. This inventive process promotes imagining new ways of being in the world (Freire, 1970).

Planetary Citizenship

It has been clear throughout multiple forms of education on the environment that there is a need to change thinking about the relationship of humans with the rest of the environment. The attitudinal shift needed must decenter people from exceptional importance and shift to see how people around the world rely on each other and the environment. Expanding citizenship to look beyond one's community, nation, and even global mode to a broader, planetary level is essential in ecopedagogy. Moacir Gadotti (2008) defines planetary citizenship as "an expression that was

adopted to express a group of principles, values, attitudes, and habits that reveal a new perception of Earth as a single community" (p. 23). Ecopedagogy supports the development of students towards identifying themselves as part of this planetary citizenship (Misiaszek, 2020; 2021).

Planetary citizenship involves recognizing the inherent worth of non-human beings and things. Humans are categorized into many levels of citizenship, with planetary citizenship being the most all-encompassing (Misiaszek & Misiaszek, 2016). The concept of planetary citizenship may appear too idealistic, and scholars have noted that humans first need to learn to respect and manage themselves before extending this to other beings in the environment (Dobson & Bell, 2005). When expanding who is a citizen and who should have rights, it usually seems unfathomable to include the next group, until the rights are given. By encompassing the environment into citizenship, Stone (1974) argues that not all citizens of the planet are equal or have equal rights and responsibilities as humans but should still be encompassed in the concept. Freire noted in 1970 that the most oppressed "citizen" is the earth and that humans are the source of this suffering and exploitation (Gadotti, 2008). Therefore, the *human ethic* describes that it is humans, who have the responsibility to remedy these injustices and live in harmony with the earth.

Incorporating the human ethic is essential in grounding critical GCE goals and expanding citizenship to the planetary sphere (Misiaszek, 2020). Ecopedagogy embraces the idea that the earth should be given rights. It calls for seeing the world as one unified community with actions taken to understand this interconnectedness (Torres, 2017). Torres (2017) argues "Ecopedagogy, by definition, focuses upon social justice in the teaching of environmental problems and the

development of possible solutions beyond the scope of existing scientific, political, and economic frameworks" (p.117). In this way, ecopedagogy does not look for simple changes but examines the deeper root causes of issues and looks for new ways of being in the world that can transform the current system (Torres, 2017).

Application of Ecopedagogy

At the intersection of how the U.S. creates citizens and cares for the earth is ecopedagogy. These two concepts find common ground in ecopedagogy. To bring ecopedagogy into schools and curricula (Misiaszek, 2016) argues for an "ecopedagogical paradigm shift in environmental teaching and research." (p. 587). This shift would entail recognizing the environmental crisis it is. It calls for prioritizing the subject of the environment instead of leaving environmental concerns for when there is extra time in the school year. Further, environmental, and social issues must be discussed and incorporated into discussions of citizenship to provide a holistic picture of the way the world works. Schools must empower students to imagine new possibilities, think beyond current systems, and encourage critical thinking. The key to this process is collaboration and community building. From here, students deconstruct these systems to examine where inequalities or injustices lie.

A key concept to examine in ecopedagogy is *hegemony*. Gramsci (1971) developed this term to describe the way the ruling class maintains control through ideology. Hegemony is exercised in many formats, including institutions, ideas, and culture. It allows the ruling class to stay in power while oppressing others. Hegemony works within education to perpetuate the ideas from the wealthy class onto others. Therefore, hegemony establishes what behaviors and knowledge students need to present to be deemed successful academically (Cox, 1983). Freire

(1970) believes that instead of blindly reinforcing hegemony, education must expose how it works and the associated inequalities and then work to become liberated.

Western hegemony is prominent in conceptions of incorporating the environment into education. Examples of hegemony in the U.S. today include textbooks, teacher preparation programs, state and national curriculums, standards, tracking in schools, English as the lingua franca, and school policies that disproportionately affect students of color (Ball, 1993; Connell, 2013). To have education centered on the environment that examines current ideology, students must question the dominant world order through the deconstruction of power relations and institutions that work within it. This deep analysis will show who has control, how it is maintained, and how the world has become so unequal.

Fundamental in deconstructing common narratives within ecopedagogy is the concept of environmental justice. The EPA (2000) as cited in Holifield (2001) argues "The goal of environmental justice is to ensure that all people, regardless of race, national origin or income, are protected from disproportionate impacts of environmental hazards." (p. 80). Students must examine how and why environmental problems impact people in different ways. Along these same lines is environmental violence, which analyzes how acts of environmental destruction are acts of violence against people. This type of violence can be more challenging to identify because environmental violence often takes the form of slow violence over multiple generations (Barca, 2014).

The core skills students should have after being taught from an ecopedagogical framework include being planetary citizens, being environmentally conscious, valuing equity, social justice, dialogue with participants, and problem-solving to be action-oriented. In the U.S.

students are not often taught these principles of ecopedagogy, but they may learn some concepts related to environmental education. If students were to learn about their civic rights and responsibilities to the environment through a framework of ecopedagogy, students may start to call into question the overarching systems that make up our world today, such as modernization, development, and globalization and the way these systems impact humans and the environment in different ways. This would also call for students to take action to make changes, as they would look to themselves as active citizens.

Criticisms of Ecopedagogy

A challenge with implementing ecopedagogy into citizenship education globally is the different conceptions of citizenship and its role in societies (Misiaszek & Misiaszek, 2016). One clear example is that the term *citizenship* is a Western construct and does not directly translate into all contexts. Different nations have different histories, ideologies, and roles for the state, people, and understanding of the planet. Within the U.S., there is no agreed-upon definition of what a "good citizen" is or what role humans should play in relation to the environment, let alone how to go about teaching these ideas.

Many of the principles of ecopedagogy do not fit into the current school systems in the U.S., which value competition, conformity, and completion over creativity, and collaboration. This can pose numerous challenges to implementing ecopedagogy into the school day (Hart, 2010; Sund & Pashby, 2020). Research on ecopedagogy found that implementing ecopedagogy into education was best when not in the traditional school setting but rather was most effective in environments that allow students to explore and imagine new possibilities for change such as through place-based education (Dunkley, 2018).

Incorporating indigenous knowledges is an important counter-hegemonic tool that should be used; however (Virtanen et al., 2020) notes the importance of indigenous language when learning indigenous epistemologies. This can pose a challenge to teachers and learners who are not familiar with indigenous epistemologies. It is not enough to simply add in aspects of indigenous knowledge, teachers and schools must unlearn and relearn themselves. The language used to describe and discuss indigenous knowledges is important. Nursey-Bray et al. (2020) note that indigenous people are often defined as either "vulnerable and/or "resilient" in regard to environmental problems, but that dichotomy limits the depth of experience of indigenous people around the world. An authentic understanding of indigenous knowledge is needed.

It may seem that only so much can be accomplished by implementing ecopedagogy through the traditional school system that is focused on standards and achievement measures. Scholars have questioned the success of truly transformative movements in spaces and societies that value such different things. However, ecopedagogy could be a first step in achieving more transformative measures in education and society at large. In Erik Olin Wright's book *How to be Anti-Capitalist*, he offers strategies for how best to transform the current global economic system. Wright (2016) describes one route for creating change as sparking change from within the present system. This change will bring about movement at a greater scale rather than through means of revolution or direct overthrow (Wright, 2016). Additionally, Jørgen Randers calls into question democracy's ability to create a sustainable future and deal with the environmental and social challenges that the world is facing (Randers, 2012). Complex questions must be asked to get to the core of problems and envision authentic change for the future.

While ecopedagogy may be difficult to implement in the traditional school system, it is

still possible. As educators look to address the biggest problems facing the planet today, ecopedagogy can offer a route to a better future. There is research on EE and GCE however, there is little research on ecopedagogy, its presence in social studies standards, and its role in the construction of planetary citizens.

This study will examine current social studies standards for relationships between citizenship construction and the environment along with ecopedagogical concepts. By identifying if ecopedagogy is present in standards and the extent of relationships between citizenship and the environment, we can begin to chart how to move forward to create environmentally-conscious citizens.

CHAPTER THREE

METHODS

Research Question

This research seeks to answer the following question: What is the prevalence of ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship in U.S. high school social studies standards? Additional questions that will be addressed are: How does the U.S. construct planetary and environmentally conscious citizens? What is the relationship between citizenship and the environment in the social studies standards? What differences are there by state in teaching ecopedagogy in the social studies standards?

Methodology

To gather data on how the U.S. teaches social studies and constructs citizens in relation to the environment, I conducted a content analysis of state social studies standards. A content analysis examines text to gather information about what the content is saying and draws connections to the language's broader context (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005). Holsti (1969) defines content analysis as "any technique for making inferences by objectively and systematically identifying specified characteristics of messages" (as cited in Stemler, 2000, p. 14). Qualitative content analysis works to categorize information beyond simply the frequency of a word. It sees information within the history and context it was written in. This method involves categorizing data and can include further categorizing and recognition of relationships between groups (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005)

The United States does not have a single, uniform national curriculum or standards for all grades and subjects within social studies. Therefore, I examined the state's current U.S. social studies standards for all required courses at the high school level. This study is a cross-sectional analysis. My unit of analysis consists of three states from four regions of the U.S. to sample the standards. State standards are revised and published on different yearly cycles, approximately on a ten-year basis. States form advisory committees to review and revise the standards composed of educators and individuals employed in education. The revision process typically receives feedback and comments from the public before full adoption. The states selected are a sample of social studies standards throughout the United States and represent the four major regions of the United States as defined by the U.S. Census Bureau, the West, Midwest, the Northeast, and the South.

The states that make up the Northeast include Maine, New Hampshire, Vermont,

Massachusetts, Rhode Island, Connecticut, New York, New Hampshire, and Pennsylvania. The
states that make up the Midwest include Ohio, Michigan, Indiana, Wisconsin, Illinois,

Minnesota, Iowa, Missouri, North Dakota, South Dakota, Nebraska, and Kansas. The states that
compose the West include Montana, Idaho, Wyoming, Colorado, New Mexico, Arizona, Utah,
Nevada, California, Oregon, Washington, Alaska, and Hawaii. The states that make up the South
include Delaware, Maryland, Virginia, West Virginia, Kentucky, North Carolina, South
Carolina, Tennessee, Georgia, Florida, Alabama, Mississippi, Arkansas, Louisiana, Texas, and
Oklahoma.

All three of the selected states from each region require a civics course and one of the states from each region requires a civics exam in addition to a civics course. Some states do not require a civics course, these states are not included in the study as this study focuses on

citizenship construction therefore, I analyzed states that exhibit some level of commitment to civics through social studies education. The selected states from the Northeast include Massachusetts, Connecticut, and New Hampshire. The states from the Midwest include Iowa, South Dakota, and Minnesota. The states from the South include Georgia, Mississippi, and South Carolina. The states from the West include California, Nevada, and Wyoming. This data is representative of the objectives and goals of each state for students learning social studies and provides insight into the prevalence of ecopedagogies in social studies.

The states analyzed in this study require at least one civics course during students' high school career. The grade level differs by state as to when these courses are to be taken but remain within the span of a student's high school career. A course can also differ in length and depth, ranging from six weeks to an entire school year. Educators are required to teach the state standards in the respective subject. Therefore, the standards must be taught regardless of the length of the course, time in class, or structure of how the content is being taught. The high school level was chosen because students at the high school level are nearing the age of adulthood, where their rights extend to voting and adult participation in civic life and their understanding of citizenship is most developed.

Data Analysis

I accessed the social studies state standards on each state's respective department of education website. I documented the name of courses under the subject of social studies as well as the number of standards each state has in respective courses. I noted each state's time or course requirement for social studies classes. I used a deductive approach of analysis to create the themes I expected to find when coding the standards. The initial themes I looked for were *Anthropocene, natural resources, planetary citizenship, climate change, sense of place,*

environmental literacy, sustainability, environmentally conscious, nature, exploitation, capitalism, globalization, rights, taking action, and epistemologies. To code the standards, I looked for terms and phrases that encompassed concepts of ecopedagogy such as a sense of place, and environmentally conscious, and key terms such as climate change, Anthropocene, environment, citizenship, natural resources, and sustainability.

I became familiar with the data and coded the text into themes. After coding the standards into ecopedagogical themes, I used an inductive approach to review the themes and reorganized them to better illustrate what was found in the standards. Some themes were combined, others taken out and standards were redistributed into better fitting themes. The themes I ended with for my final analysis and defined were *climate change*, *Anthropocene*, *environmental literacy*, *planetary citizenship*, *capitalism*, *hegemony*, *sustainability*, and *critical pedagogy*. I determined the definitions of the themes by the most widely accepted definition or by authors who have contributed to ecopedagogy and used similar definitions in their research. Following the final selection of themes, I coded the standards and determined if a standard met the criteria for fitting one of the eight themes and if so which theme.

The criteria for the theme of *Anthropocene* had to include humans impacting the climate or environment. This could include human-made disasters, depletion of resources, or changes in temperature due to human activities, among other related concepts. The connection needed to be explicit between human action and an impact felt by the environment.

The criteria that determined the theme of *planetary citizenship* had to describe everything on earth as a single community. This is distinct from other forms of citizenship such as global citizenship but many of the principles of green citizenship theories align with planetary citizenship such as an ecocentric worldview (Dobson, 2003). Further, *planetary citizenship*

incorporates ideas of rights extending to the earth and a non-hierarchical view of elements on the earth. Any concept of citizenship that did not mention these broader processes would not fit under this theme as it most likely pointed to a different form of citizenship.

The criteria used to identify the theme of *climate change* needed to discuss a changing climate. This is distinct from the theme *Anthropocene* which explicitly states the role humans play in changing the climate or environment. If the source of a changing climate was humans, the standard would not fit this theme. For example, global warming would fit under this theme as long as the standard did not mention humans as the reason for impacting the change in climate or environment.

The criteria used to identify the theme of environmental literacy was an understanding of the natural systems on earth. This also included understanding the relationship of how different natural systems work together. Initially, sense of place was a separate theme but with such similar and occasionally overlapping principles, sense of place was absorbed into the theme of environmental literacy. Sense of place involves understanding where you are in the world and being knowledgeable about the workings of the earth in that location. Additional themes that were initially independent but were later absorbed into the theme of environmental literacy were environmentally conscious and nature. When nature was discussed within standards it was usually with the goal of understanding its processes or how particular attributes of a place influenced human societies. Therefore, it could fit under this theme of understanding nature and the environment. The concept of environmentally conscious centered around a deeper understanding of how earth systems work, which also proved to fit under the larger theme of environmental literacy.

The criteria used to identify the theme of *hegemony* was dominance over others.

Therefore, key aspects that fit this theme were imperialism, colonialism, and inequalities in social structures. A common term used in U.S. and world history course standards was "exploration". I determined that this term fit under the theme of *hegemony* because in most cases it resulted in domination over land, resources, or people. While "exploration" and similarly "expansion", have a more neutral connotation than does "exploitation", I placed these terms under the theme of *hegemony* as the consequences were often included as part of the standard. The theme of *exploitation* was coded separately initially but was later absorbed into the themes of *hegemony* and *capitalism*.

The criteria used to identify the theme of *sustainability* is an attempt to adjust how people today use resources so future generations can also enjoy them. This is closely connected to sustainable development which often calls for looking to new technology and tools to slow or lessen the impact humans are having on the environment. Ideas of alternative energy sources, discussion of renewable and nonrenewable, and conservation efforts fit under this theme.

The criteria used to identify the theme of *capitalism* were concepts connected to privatization, free trade, neoliberalism, and competition. Additionally, standards that discussed economic development, modernization, production, consumerism, industrialization, and consumption would fit under this theme. A separate theme I had coded for initially was *natural resources*. Most of the time, when mention of *natural resources* was presented, it was in economic courses and had to do with control of or competition over a scarce number of natural resources. Therefore, I encompassed most of those concepts into the theme of *capitalism*. Another theme that was initially coded separately was *globalization*. This term was often intertwined with concepts of *capitalism* and under revision was incorporated into this theme.

The criteria used to identify the theme of *critical pedagogy* were concepts related to questioning generally common-sense ideas and taking action to improve situations. I initially had *action taking, rights,* and *epistemologies* as three separate themes but included them into this overarching theme as they all embody aspects of critical pedagogy. Any Freirean concepts of consciousness rising, gaining an understanding of root causes of inequities, and different epistemologies were included in this theme.

One aspect that needed to be addressed with coding for the eight themes was that the themes are often interrelated, and standards potentially fit into two different themes. For example, distinguishing between *hegemony* and *capitalism* was difficult as the terms are often intertwined and dependent on one another. In this case, I determined which theme to fit the standard under by analyzing which theme appeared throughout the majority of the standard. Another criteria I looked for if a clear majority theme was not evident in a standard was an analysis of an overarching goal of the standard. Identifying key sentences or examples within standards was one way to find information for this criteria. I assessed how the standard made connections with the themes and determined if it did not make a connection. A standard would be included in a theme if the standard made a strong connection to a particular theme. A standard would not be included if it partially made a connection or had no connection.

While coding, one major decision that needed to be made, was how to look at the prevalence of my codes. Since there are so many different formats for how state standards are presented, simply looking at the number of standards would not give an accurate picture of how often and to the level of depth each state includes a discussion of these terms and ideas.

Standards can be vague, looking at benchmarks or compelling questions associated with the standard offered more insight into how that standard was to be interpreted and what teaching it

could look like. Further, with a subject like world history, the mention of climate change might not refer to the modern notion of the changing climate but rather to the historical changes over time. When coding, I had to be careful about selecting a standard not simply for use of a word but for how concepts were explained in the context. Therefore, this study looks at the prevalence of key terms throughout the standards documents, not only the overarching standards, which are often much less descriptive.

While the prevalence of ecopedagogies is the overarching research question of this study, this study also looks at the context in which standards describe citizenship construction.

Standards often come accompanied by supporting questions, benchmarks, or themes that offer insight into the aim of student learning. I examined all of these aspects and analyzed the word choice used within standards. I paid particular attention to relationships drawn between citizenship and the environment, along with questioning the current order and examining systemic causes of inequities. Words have great power to convey meaning or connect with greater phenomena, spark new ways of thinking, and question previously accepted ideas. While each state was formatted differently in how it approached standards, I analyzed the standards for any similarities or differences in how themes were mentioned.

By examining the extent to which high school social studies standards employ ecopedagogy, I could identify the degree to which teachers and students are presented with environmental concerns. Additionally, I learned if and how the environment is connected to concepts of citizenship and societal concerns. The study provides data on citizenship construction, including rights, responsibilities, duties, and obligations. This data gives insight into what states define as essential for students to learn and what is omitted. Additionally, I saw

the extent to which critical pedagogy skills such as problem-posing and reimagining new possibilities are presented in the standards.

This research method is appropriate because it allowed me to adjust themes as information emerged within the data. From there, I determined and concluded how different states are or are not implementing the concepts of ecopedagogy in the state social studies standards. This method also told me what information and whose knowledge is privileged by seeing what is included, excluded, or is given more emphasis and frequency within the standards. I was then able to identify any differences or nuances between states and regions to find how the U.S. as a whole is teaching students to be citizens and the prevalence of ecopedagogies within the standards. I looked at the data in a number of ways, I found trends by state and then brought the states within a region together to analyze the region as a whole. I then could find differences not only between individual states but between the four regions of the U.S. This allowed me to draw conclusions on the broader United States high school social studies standards and ecopedagogy. Additionally, I found trends in different courses of social studies.

Positionality

A limiting factor to this research is my positionality as a white, woman from the U.S. A second limiting factor is that all the articles and studies I analyzed are in the English language which may exclude valuable research and information. This is of particular importance as the foundations of ecopedagogy were established in Brazil. Further, I am a licensed and active 5-12 social studies teacher in Minnesota and therefore have prior experience interacting with the social studies standards and curriculum.

Limitations

One challenge to coding by course was that states divided the standards into different course groupings. For example, in California, the subjects were not established as they were in other states. These sets of standards fell under the subjects "Principles of American Democracy and Economics", "United States History and Geography: Continuity and Change in the Twentieth Century", and "World History, Culture, and Geography: The Modern World". Due to this organization. it was difficult to try to code by specific course areas. Other states more succinctly organized standards around courses such as "Geography" and "Civics". When I coded by subject in California, I used the first subject identified in the title to organize the data. Further, the social studies standards for Wyoming are not organized by subject but by content standards and benchmarks that can be taught in any of the traditional social studies subjects. Therefore, when analyzing the data by course, data from Wyoming was left out of the analysis. Comparing the regions proved difficult as there was great variation in organization of standards by state. If a different state from the region was selected and analyzed, perhaps the overall percentages would change for the entire region.

Another limiting factor is that this research only looks at the high school social studies level, which while important, may leave out valuable insight and information from other levels of education. Further, while this study gave insight into the different goals and emphasis of teaching the environment in social studies education in the U.S., it does not look at differences between and within other nations.

A limitation to using qualitative content analysis is that the researcher can fail to find essential categories and miss categories that are core to the data set. Additionally, while the researcher may identify categories, the reasoning for why those patterns emerge can differ.

While analyzing the standards of a state can provide information about the objectives and values, it does not give insight into how those standards are put into practice in the school setting. Further, this study does not examine how and to what extent science classes teach about the environment. Students first need to have a firm grasp of the ecological systems to then apply citizenship principles. Another limitation of this study is that it only collects data from twelve states in the United States and so while being representative of the U.S., as three states from the four major regions were selected, it is not comprehensive in the analysis of all social studies standards throughout the U.S.

Limitations with the themes

One limitation of the themes of this study is that different states require different social studies courses to graduate from high school. Even if an ecopedagogical theme is found in the standards and shows the objectives and skills students should have after completing a course, there is no guarantee a student will take all courses listed in the standards or learn them while in the class. There are several reasons why not all of the standards listed for a course are taught such as running out of time in the school year, and lack of knowledge, support, or resources for the educator. Further, one cannot assume that students will master a standard simply because it is stated in the standards, or that the student will act on the new knowledge.

On the other hand, students may also take elective social studies classes and therefore have greater exposure to ecopedagogical concepts. This study did not analyze any elective classes. One course that stood out for its potential to teach the concepts of ecopedagogy was from Mississippi. The elective social studies course was entitled "Problems of American Democracy". Additionally, schools can develop their own courses that meet standards but that is not documented in the state standards documents.

Limitations with the use of standards

One challenge with coding the standards was that the standards were vague at times or skimmed the surface of a more in-depth topic. Those standards offered the potential for incorporating the environment but fell short of explicitly mentioning or connecting to the environment. How an educator interprets the standards and how far in-depth they dive into the topics differs and this study did not collect or analyze that information.

Most states include an introduction to the standards which explains the role of standards for that state. Further, most states note that standards are not all-inclusive and should only serve as a guide to districts and teachers when determining curriculum. When educators look at the standards, they can apply concepts in a way they would like to teach. Therefore, in standards where it seemed obvious to include aspects of the environment, teachers may already be incorporating this into their teaching practices. This study does not look at the application of the standards in practice and thus is limited in drawing conclusions about the standards in practice.

Another limitation is that ecopedagogy is a practice that encompasses the action of teaching and interacting with students. Analyzing standards offered a limited view of how ecopedagogy could be playing out in the classroom. However, the data found in this study still offers insight into the role that the environment and critical pedagogy to create planetary citizens as educators and school administration look at what is deemed important by its place in the standards. Concepts that are included in the standards can offer insight into what a country or state wishes to emphasize. Standards provide the requirements and expectations for what educators should teach pupils in a content area. Therefore, the word choice, inclusion, or omission of certain concepts helps orchestrate what students will learn.

"Standards state what's expected for each student to acquire.... Standards describe what to teach, not how to teach" (California Department of Education, 1998, p.iv). By examining the standards, I could grasp what concepts were given power if they were explicitly stated or defined. If what is needed is an improvement in how people see their relationship with the rest of the environment as I have argued earlier, Wright (2016) argues one way to change a system is from within, not through a revolution. Therefore, incorporating ecopedagogical themes in the standards would be a way to achieve a change from within.

An additional limitation is that there are many curriculum maps, lesson plans and day-to-day outlines, for teachers to follow to teach the standards. Some states have official books published instructing teachers on how to implement the standards. This study did not analyze the many additional resources that educators may use to assist them in their daily practice. An obvious limitation of this study was the decision to use state standards to conduct research into ecopedagogy. Standards categorize information into segments and prescribe what teachers should teach. There are strong arguments against the standards movement that some have argued moves teaching from an art to a science, limiting what and how educators can teach. Further, Escobar (2020) argues that you cannot change an oppressive system using the same means the oppressor is using. To truly get insight into how students are learning about their relationship with the rest of the environment, a study would have to be conducted on the daily workings of critical educators.

Triangulation

To determine themes, I used a deductive approach initially. I determined which concepts would show evidence of ecopedagogy when I coded the standards the first time. After reviewing the coding of the standards into themes, I was able to revise my themes and use an inductive

approach to develop and adjust themes as they fit what the data represented. Then I coded the data a second time. Additionally, both the data on the number of standards that fit in a theme and the textual analysis offer valuable information on the extent to which ecopedagogies are found within high school social studies standards in the U.S. Lastly, I had a second coder ensure interrater reliability by coding a sample set of the standards into the themes. This study allows conclusions to be drawn on the underlying meanings of how the social studies standards create citizens and their connection or lack thereof to the environment.

CHAPTER FOUR

FINDINGS

After conducting my research, I found a variety of data by state, region, course, and theme. This section will document the findings of the research study. First, a brief overview of each region will be presented followed by the results and trends found in each state. Then, trends within each region will be documented followed by a comparison between regions. After this, trends by course will be presented. Lastly, the interrater reliability measures will be explained.

The total number of social studies standards differed by state, therefore solely looking at the number of standards that fit under a theme did not give me accurate information when comparing between regions. For example, Wyoming had only 47 social studies standards, while Mississippi had 445 standards. Comparing these numbers does not offer reliable conclusions thus, I found the percentage of prevalence of ecopedagogical themes in each state. A total of 2,587 standards were analyzed throughout all twelve states. 704 standards fit under one of the eight themes defined under ecopedagogy. This translates to 27.21% of the standards for all twelve states analyzed fitting under a theme of ecopedagogy.

The Midwest

The Midwest sample is composed of standards from Iowa, Minnesota, and South Dakota. Out of the Midwest region, 35.80% of standards were connected to a theme of ecopedagogy, just slightly under the Northeast. 145 out of 405 standards analyzed fit into one of the eight themes.

Iowa

In the state of Iowa, students are required to take three years of social sciences, including one-half unit of U.S. government and one unit of American history (Iowa Department of Education, 2018). Standards in Iowa are called the Iowa Core, which is skill-based and fueled by inquiry. Six inquiry anchor standards are taught in grades K-12. One of the inquiry anchor standards is 'taking informed action' which is closely tied to the coding theme of critical pedagogy (Iowa Department of Education, 2017, p. 35). Critical pedagogy calls on students to first learn about their world and then act to improve situations. Iowa has inquiry standards that fall under the inquiry anchor standards to provide specifics on what students should be able to do to show competence in a standard. Further, there are content anchor standards specific to each grade with multiple standards falling under each content anchor. The standards state what students should be able to do, while anchor standards encompass the standards and provide a broad theme rather than objectives for learning. Anchor standards are not included in this analysis as they only offer a few words that depict a broad idea rather than information about what should be taught.

Standards for the state of Iowa are broken down into subjects of civics, geography, U.S. history, world history, and economics. Each of these subjects was analyzed for the study. Of the five courses analyzed, there were a total of 69 social studies standards from Iowa that were coded under a theme. Literacy standards also are part of Iowa's social studies standards, identifying reading and writing standards students should achieve through social studies classes. For this research, the literacy set of standards was not included in the analysis as they had little or no importance when examining ecopedagogies.

Iowa standards were coded as follows: 2 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 9 environmental literacy, 2 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 5 capitalism, and 5 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 23 occurrences of an ecopedagogical theme throughout the standards or a 33.33% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Iowa was *environmental literacy* (Iowa Department of Education, 2017).

Minnesota

In the state of Minnesota, students must take three and a half credits of social studies classes. Minnesota has four strands that students will take over the course of their high school career. These include a half-credit for citizenship and government, a half-credit for economics, a half-credit for geography, one credit for U.S. History, and one credit for world history (Minnesota Department of Education, 2018).

The format of standards in Minnesota is organized into strands that match up with common courses and are divided into sub-strands. Standards fall under sub-strands, and benchmarks show what students should be able to do to show they have met the standard. Minnesota standards are set up to all begin with "Understand that..." followed by one or more benchmarks that identify what students should be able to do to show their understanding of a concept or skill. Both standards and the associated benchmarks were coded in this study. Minnesota is currently working on updating the social studies standards. A third draft of the standards was introduced in November of 2021. The new standards are being revised with the goal of implementation for the 2026-2027 school year.

The social studies courses analyzed in this study were citizenship and government, U.S. history, world history, geography, and economics. Standards in Minnesota were coded as follows: 5 Anthropocene, 1 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 18 environmental literacy,

20 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 31 capitalism, and 12 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 87 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 45.31% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Minnesota was *capitalism* (Minnesota Department of Education, 2011).

South Dakota

In the state of South Dakota, students are required to take three units of social studies credit to graduate from high school (South Dakota Board of Education, 2018). South Dakota has anchor standards which are the same for each grade, as well as grade-level standards, which identify the specific outcomes by grade. Anchor standards offer insight into what students should be able to do and therefore are included in this analysis along with grade-level standards.

The social studies courses analyzed in this study were civics/government, geography, world history, U.S. history, and economics. Standards in South Dakota were coded as follows: 3 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 10 environmental literacy, 1 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 10 capitalism, and 11 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 35 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 24.41% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in South Dakota is *critical pedagogy* (South Dakota Department of Education, 2015).

The West

The states making up the West encompassed standards from California, Nevada, and Wyoming. Out of this sample, 95 out of 425 standards analyzed fit into one of the ecopedagogical themes. Said differently, 22.35% of standards relating to ecopedagogy were found in this region of the U.S.

California

The state of California requires three years of social studies courses. One year of U.S. history and geography, one year of world history, culture, and geography, one semester of American government, and one semester of economics. The high school social studies standards for California describe the standards through three grade levels; (1) Grade Ten World History, Culture and Geography: The Modern World; (2) Grade Eleven: United States History and Geography: Continuity and Change in the Twentieth Century; (3) Grade Twelve: Principles of American Democracy and Economics. California's social studies standards begin with an overarching standard with additional standards fitting under it. There are 38 overarching standards and 202 standards for a total of 240 standards in social studies at the high school level in California (California Department of Education, 2021).

The social studies courses analyzed in this study were principles of American democracy & economics, world history, culture & geography, and U.S. history & geography. Standards in California were coded as follows: 1 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 7 environmental literacy, 11 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 17 capitalism, and 3 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 39 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 16.25% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in California is *capitalism* (California State Board of Education, 1998).

Nevada

The state of Nevada updated its social studies standards in 2018. High school students are required to take a minimum of three units of social studies credit in "(1) American government; (2) American history; and (3) World history or geography" (Nevada Department of Education, 2018a, p.1). There are only three subjects listed in the high school social studies standards. These

include (1) Civics and Economics, (2) World History & Geography, and (3) US History (Nevada Department of Education, 2018a).

The structure of social studies standards in Nevada are organized by disciplinary skills which are broad actions and skills students should practice in social studies. This is followed by disciplinary skills standards which identify the application with the specific content of the course. Content themes identify overarching aspects relevant to social studies that provide guidance and finally there are course-specific standards that describe how the themes are to be actualized in different courses.

With content themes and disciplinary skills helping to organize standards there is a lot of potential for examples to fit under the broad categories, however, what was more essential to understanding the research questions was examining how the content themes and disciplinary skills influence the standards. Therefore, only standards were measured in this analysis and not the content themes or disciplinary skills. Of importance are the six disciplinary skills which are the same from kindergarten through grade 12 but become more complex as grade level increases. Three of the disciplinary skills have components that align with ecopedagogy; "taking informed action", "constructing compelling questions", and "communicating and critiquing questions" (Nevada Department of Education, 2018b).

The social studies courses analyzed in this study were civics & economics, world history & geography, and U.S. history (1877-present). Standards in Nevada were coded as follows: 2 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 5 environmental literacy, 3 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 11 capitalism, and 15 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 36 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 26.09% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Nevada is *critical pedagogy* (Nevada Department of Education, 2018b).

Wyoming

The state of Wyoming requires "Three (3) school years of social studies, including history, American government, and economic systems and institutions..." (Wyoming State Board of Education, 2018). Wyoming social studies standards were published in 2014 and revised in 2018 to include the addition of Native American content related to the standard. This study looked at the 2014 and 2018 additions to the standards as they offer new specifics on what students should know.

Wyoming has six content standards, which encompass benchmarks, and performance level descriptors. The state of Wyoming was unique in that it did not break down the standards into typical subjects or courses that the standards could be found in. Rather, the standards were presented in a way that they could be applied to whichever course was most appropriate as long as the standards were met by the end of certain years. Therefore, this data was pulled from the benchmarks that were required to graduate by grade twelve.

Standards in Wyoming were coded as follows: 1 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 1 climate change, 6 environmental literacy, 6 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 4 capitalism, and 2 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 32 occurrences of an ecopedagogical theme throughout the standards or a 42.55% prevalence. The most prevalent themes identified in Wyoming were *environmental literacy* and *hegemony* (Wyoming Department of Education, 2018).

The Northeast

The Northeast sample is composed of standards from Connecticut, Massachusetts, and New Hampshire. Out of this region, 35.87% of standards fit with the themes of ecopedagogy, the most out of the four regions analyzed. 250 out of 697 standards fit into one of the ecopedagogical themes.

Connecticut

Students in Connecticut are required to take three credits of social studies with "at least a one-half credit course on civics and American government..." (State of Connecticut, 2017).

Standards in Connecticut are inquiry-focused and skill-based. Connecticut has four dimensions that encompass all of the social studies standards. "Developing questions and planning inquiry, applying disciplinary concepts and tools, evaluating sources and using evidence and communicating conclusions and taking informed action" (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015).

The standards are organized by themes which are overarching ideas that align with courses. Content standards give more specific aspects that fit under themes. Compelling questions are larger questions to stimulate students' understanding of materials. Supporting questions assist in the process of a deeper understanding of the compelling question.

The social studies courses analyzed in this study were economics, U.S. history, modern world history, geography, and civics (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015).

Standards in Connecticut were coded as follows: 7 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 1 climate change, 15 environmental literacy, 17 hegemony, 1 sustainability, 37 capitalism, and 35 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 113 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 38.70% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Connecticut was *capitalism* (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015).

Massachusetts

The state of Massachusetts requires "at least four courses in U.S. History, World History and the social sciences" (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education,

2018, p. 117). Standards are organized with overarching topics, compelling questions, and supporting questions.

The social studies courses analyzed in Massachusetts were U.S. history, world history, economics, and government & politics (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2018). Standards in Massachusetts were coded as follows: 0 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 8 environmental literacy, 18 hegemony, 0 sustainability, 22 capitalism, and 12 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 61 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 21.90% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Massachusetts is *capitalism* (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2018).

New Hampshire

The state of New Hampshire requires students to take five credits of social studies courses to meet the graduation requirements (New Hampshire Department of Education, 2005). New Hampshire has ten general themes that apply to the different social studies classes and are very broad. This is followed by standards and sub-standards which define in detail what students are expected to learn from a course.

The social studies courses analyzed for New Hampshire were civics and government, geography, U.S. history, and world history (New Hampshire Department of Education, 2006). Standards in New Hampshire were coded as follows: 1 Anthropocene, 2 planetary citizenship, 1 climate change, 21 environmental literacy, 15 hegemony, 2 sustainability, 30 capitalism, and 5 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 77 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 58.78% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in New Hampshire was *capitalism* (New Hampshire Department of Education, 2006).

The South

The region of the South is composed of standards from Georgia, Mississippi, and South Carolina. Out of this region, 20.19% of standards relating to themes of ecopedagogy were found in this region of the U.S., the smallest amount out of the four regions analyzed.

Georgia

The state of Georgia requires three social studies credits to graduate from high school (Georgia Department of Education, 2011). The social studies subjects analyzed in this study were: American government/civics, U.S. history, world geography, and world history (Georgia Department of Education, 2016).

Standards in Georgia were coded as follows: 1 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 8 environmental literacy, 24 hegemony, 1 sustainability, 20 capitalism, and 7 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 77 occurrences of ecopedagogy throughout the standards or a 15.17% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Georgia is *hegemony* (Georgia Department of Education, 2016).

Mississippi

The state of Mississippi requires three and a half social studies credits for graduation (Mississippi Department of Education, 2013). Mississippi has five essential content strands under which the different subjects are organized. The social studies courses analyzed in this study were: government, introduction to geography, advanced geography, U.S. history, world history, and economics (Mississippi Department of Education, 2018).

Standards in Mississippi were coded as follows: 12 Anthropocene, 0 planetary citizenship, 1 climate change, 19 environmental literacy, 12 hegemony, 2 sustainability, 13 capitalism, and 12 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 71 occurrences of ecopedagogical

themes throughout the standards or a 15.96% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in Mississippi is *environmental literacy* (Mississippi Department of Education, 2018).

South Carolina

The state of South Carolina requires one credit in U.S. history and constitution, one-half credit in economics, one-half credit in U.S. government, and one credit in other social studies courses to graduate from high school (South Carolina Department of Education, 2018). The social studies courses analyzed in this study were: U.S. government, human geography, modern world history, economics, and U.S. history & the constitution (South Carolina Department of Education, 2019). Standards in South Carolina begin with key concepts and themes followed by standards, enduring understandings, indicators, and expressions. Expressions describe what the students should be able to do to show they have met the standard.

Standards in South Carolina were coded as follows: 4 Anthropocene, 1 planetary citizenship, 0 climate change, 17 environmental literacy, 16 hegemony, 2 sustainability, 31 capitalism, and 11 critical pedagogy. This created a total of 82 occurrences of ecopedagogical themes throughout the standards or a 38.50% prevalence. The most prevalent theme identified in South Carolina was *capitalism* (South Carolina Department of Education, 2019).

Trends by Region

In the Midwest, an average of 35.80% of the ecopedagogical themes occurred throughout the social studies standards. The theme that occurred the most in the Midwest was *capitalism* with 46 instances. Two themes, *sustainability*, and *climate change* did not appear throughout the Midwest. Minnesota showed the clearest data for incorporating ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship.

Table 1. Prevalence of Themes by State

Themes	Anthropocene	Planetary citizenship	Climate change	Environmental Literacy	Hegemony	Sustainability	Capitalism	Critical Pedagogy	TOTAL	Out of total standards	Percentage in standards
Iowa	2	0	0	9	2	0	5	5	23	69	33.33%
Minnesota	5	1	0	18	20	0	31	12	87	192	45.31%
South Dakota	3	0	0	10	1	0	10	11	35	144	24.31%
Total Midwest	10	1	0	37	23	0	46	28	145	405	35.80%
California	1	0	0	7	11	0	17	3	39	240	16.25%
Nevada	2	0	0	5	3	0	11	15	36	138	26.09%
Wyoming	1	0	1	6	6	0	4	2	20	47	42.55%
Total West	4	0	1	18	20	0	32	20	95	425	22.35%
Connecticut	7	0	1	15	17	1	37	35	113	292	38.70%
Massachusetts	0	0	0	8	18	0	22	12	60	274	21.90%
New Hampshire	1	2	1	21	15	2	30	5	77	131	58.78%
Total Northeast	8	2	2	44	50	3	89	52	250	697	35.87%
Georgia	1	0	0	8	24	1	20	7	61	402	15.17%
Mississippi	12	0	1	19	12	2	13	12	71	445	15.96%
South Carolina	4	1	0	17	16	2	31	11	82	213	38.50%
Total South	17	1	1	44	52	5	64	30	214	1,060	20.19%
TOTAL	39	4	4	143	145	8	231	130	704	2,587	27.21%

The table shows the number of standards that were coded into the different themes by state.

In the region of the West, an average of 22.35% of the themes occurred throughout the social studies standards. While Wyoming has fewer standards than California and Nevada, Wyoming presented the highest percentage of ecopedagogy themes. The most prevalent theme identified in the West as a region was *capitalism*.

In the Northeast, the themes of ecopedagogy occurred at an average of 35.87%. The most prevalent theme identified throughout the Northeast was *capitalism*. New Hampshire clearly incorporated aspects of ecopedagogy into its standards more than other states in the region. In fact, New Hampshire showed the highest percentage out of all twelve states analyzed. *Environmental literacy* and *planetary citizenship* occurred most often in the state of New Hampshire. Out of all the states, *capitalism* occurred the most in the state of Connecticut (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015).

When analyzing where themes occurred most frequently by region *planetary citizenship*, *climate change*, and *capitalism* was found most often in the Northeast. The theme of *environmental literacy* tied for occurring most often in the Northeast with the South.

In the South, an average of 20.19% of the themes occurred throughout the social studies standards. The most prevalent theme identified in the South was *capitalism*. *Anthropocene*, the theme with one of the closest connections to ecopedagogy had the highest prevalence in the South with 17 out of 39 being identified in this region.

When analyzing for occurrences of themes overall, *hegemony* and *sustainability* occurred most frequently in the South; the theme of *environmental literacy* was tied for most prevalence in the South with the Northeast. Out of all of the states, *Anthropocene* was found 12 times in Mississippi, which was the highest amount of the theme (Mississippi Department of Education,

2018). *Hegemony* occurred the most in the state of Georgia with 24 standards (Georgia Department of Education, 2016).

In the previous section, I compared characteristics that emerged from each state and found trends within each region due to prevalence. In this section, I will examine a textual analysis and median representative from each region to compare across regions. Aligned with the goals of content analysis, I will consolidate data to offer insight into "a society's larger political, attitudinal, and value trends" (Krippendorff, 2018, p. 12). This includes generating similarities and distinctions across the U.S. and developing an overarching conclusion on the prevalence of ecopedagogy in U.S. social studies standards.

Comparison between regions

The region with the highest percentage of concepts relating to ecopedagogy was the Northeast with 35.87%, a .08% lead over the Midwest region which had a 35.80% prevalence. The West had a 22.35% prevalence of ecopedagogical themes, and the South had the least clear connection with teaching ecopedagogies with a 20.19% prevalence found throughout the standards. The Northeast region of the U.S., as the foundation of the U.S. as a country, has been a leader in advancing education. This data suggests that the Northeast region is also a leader in teaching ecopedagogy in the social studies standards. While no region provided sufficient evidence of embracing ecopedagogy, the Northeast is currently the best example to look to.

An interesting note from Nevada's state standards is that the two documents noted in the works cited are the National Council for the Social Studies, which serves as a framework for social studies standards throughout all fifty states, and Iowa's social studies standards. This brings forth the idea that states look to each other when writing and revising their standards and perhaps states that are leaders in education or have similar values can serve as inspiration for

other states. States also often look to the NCSS and C3 Framework when writing and revising social studies standards. If most states are getting inspiration from a core set of guidelines, perhaps those documents require examination and reevaluation.

The theme that was most common in every region was *capitalism*. *Capitalism* was the most documented theme found in the states of Minnesota, California Connecticut,

Massachusetts, New Hampshire, and South Carolina. This speaks to the pervasiveness of capitalism in the U.S. In some cases, American identity seems inseparable from capitalism. *Critical pedagogy* was the most common theme found in the states of South Dakota and Nevada. In Wyoming and Georgia, the most prevalent theme to be found was *hegemony*. Lastly, *environmental literacy* was the most documented theme found in the states of Iowa, Wyoming (tied with *hegemony*), and Mississippi.

Trends by Course

When analyzing the data by the subjects; civics/government, history (both U.S. and world), geography, economics, or other, (other is defined as by no clear subject such as major themes, or social studies skills that are not set to a particular class), 12.64% of ecopedagogical themed standards were identified under the subject civics/government. 49.72% of standards were identified under the subject history. 26.43% of the standards were identified under geography. 8.38% of standards were identified under the subject of economics. 2.84% of standards identified did not have a specific course they were identified in.

The theme that occurred the most often in history courses was capitalism. Geography courses most often incorporated the theme of environmental literacy. Civics/government courses encompassed the theme of critical pedagogy more than other themes. In economics course standards, capitalism was the theme that occurred most often. Lastly, courses that did not fit

under these common social studies classes were defined as other and a tie emerged between environmental literacy and hegemony for occurred most often in such classes.

Table 2. Prevalence of Themes by Course

Themes	Anthropocene	Planetary citizenship		Environmen tal Literacy	Hegemony	Sustainabil ity		Critical Pedagogy	Total	Subject out of total
Civics/Gov ernment	6	2	1	11	3	1	15	50	89	12.64%
History (US & World)	6	2	2	43	111	0	123	63	350	49.72%
Geography	25	0	0	79	24	7	39	12	186	26.42%
Economics	0	0	0	5	1	0	50	3	59	8.38%
Other	1	0	1	6	6	0	4	2	20	2.84%
Total	39	4	4	143	145	8	231	130	704	100%

This table breaks down where themes in standards were found by different courses in the social sciences.

Interrater Reliability

To check for interrater reliability, I numbered all the standards I had found by theme. I counted the number of standards that I had found under each theme and calculated the square root to determine how many of each theme should be used in a sample. I then used a random number generator to pick the number of standards that would be coded by a second coder. I trained the second coder on how to code for the themes in this study. I created a google form with the definitions used to explain each theme and the criteria used to distinguish if a standard fit under a particular theme. Then the second coder read a total of 63 of the selected standards and determined which theme the standard fit into. The interrater reliability test showed an 87.30% accuracy when compared with how I coded the standards under themes of ecopedagogy to the second coder. *Hegemony* and *capitalism* were the least consistent themes to be coded, which could be due to how close they are in definition and criteria to one another. It should be

noted that the second coder did not analyze standards that did not fit under a theme through my own analysis.

Table 3. Interrater Reliability

Themes	Occurrences in standards	Interrater Test Sample Amount	Identified the same by 2 nd Coder	Percentage Accuracy of Interrater reliability
Anthropocene	39	6	6	100%
Planetary citizenship	4	2	2	100%
Climate change	4	2	2	100%
Environmental Literacy	143	12	11	91.67%
Hegemony	145	12	8	66.67%
Sustainability	8	3	3	100%
Capitalism	231	15	12	80%
Critical Ped	130	11	11	100%
TOTAL	704	63	55	87.30%

The interrater reliability table shows how many standards from each theme were selected as well as how the second coder identified which theme the standards fit into.

The findings section of the paper documented the results found from this study. Data was documented by individual state, followed by trends within each of the four regions. This was followed by a comparison between regions and trends found by course. Lastly, interrater reliability measures were documented. This data offers insight into where the themes of ecopedagogy were present throughout the social studies standards. The next section will discuss what the findings and the implications of this study.

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION

Chapter Five will discuss the findings and trends of this study. Conclusions will be made for the differences in the use of ecopedagogies in the social studies standards between states, regions, and courses. This section will also look at possible reasons for these differences and the implications for the use of ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship through high school social studies standards in the United States. This section will begin by discussing the trends that emerged by course. This will be followed by trends found by theme. Following this recommendations for further research and conclusions will be made.

The research questions this study sought to answer were: What is the prevalence of ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship in U.S. high school social studies standards? How does the U.S. construct planetary and environmentally conscious citizens? What is the relationship between citizenship and the environment in the social studies standards? What differences are there by state in teaching ecopedagogy in the social studies standards?

The results indicate that major themes of ecopedagogy are present throughout the social studies standards but to a limited extent. All of the states, regions and, courses bring forth some of the themes of ecopedagogy however there are differences throughout the U.S. and no state shows a prevalence of ecopedagogy higher than 36%. No state embraced planetary citizenship or incorporated ecopedagogical themes that truly called into question the capitalist economy in the U.S. To see a real change in how citizens are taught to understand the rest of the environment, a

more pervasive inclusion of ecopedagogies is needed throughout the U.S. high school social studies standards.

While the numerical data offers insight into the prevalence of ecopedagogies throughout the standards, another key aspect that was coded for was the use of language. This section will interpret the descriptive analysis of standards. When analyzing the language, I looked for key themes related to ecopedagogy and areas of potential use but where there was a clear omission of the environment. The overall lack of specificity or emphasis of the ecopedagogical themes in the standards shows a lack of importance.

When analyzing the trends that emerged from the data it is essential to acknowledge that each state has a unique history and different political leanings as well as leaders that can dictate and direct education. One clear conclusion is the lack of consistency between states. The state that one is educated in can lead to differences in what is learned and emphasized within social studies standards. This may provide insight into the focus on national citizenry in the U.S. before global or planetary citizenship is reached. Under each major subject, a descriptive analysis will be given on the most common themes to emerge and the implications.

Trends by Course

Civics/Government

Standards for civics and government are often action-oriented and skill-based, identifying what people and citizens can do. The most common theme to appear in civics/government course standards was *critical pedagogy*, followed by *capitalism* and *environmental literacy*. The least common themes identified under these courses were *climate change* and *sustainability*.

Civics/government course standards accounted for 89 out of 704 standards analyzed or 12.64% of standards connected to ecopedagogy.

Standard CIV 9-12.11 from the civics course in Connecticut shows a typical standard coded for *critical pedagogy*. "Evaluate multiple procedures for making governmental decisions at the local, state, national, and international levels in terms of the civic purposes achieved." (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015, P. 108). The action orientation associated with civics made for clear a connection with *critical pedagogy*. While the environment was not mentioned in this standard, students and teachers could look at a variety of modern issues to understand how government works on multiple levels in the United States and how citizens can take action in pursuit of change. Civic environmentalism (Hollstein & Smith, 2020) could fit into many of these open-ended civic standards that don't tie students to particular issues but focus more on the processes and skills involved with understanding government and developing one's sense of citizenship. Additionally, civics courses often begin with a focus on the local community which can be a place where care for the environment is initiated and expands to other areas (Dobson, 2005).

Civics and government standards did not include the extension of rights to animals, plants, or the earth in general. Rights are a core concept in citizenship and civics classes, and standards could document this growing call, as Shiva (2005) has advocated for, of Earth Rights. Examining rights and responsibilities also requires the exploration of differing environmental conditions throughout the world and the right to a healthy environment (Assembly U.G., 1998). Civics and government standards are most adept to include these ecopedagogical perspectives of rights, but there was not sufficient evidence of these concepts in this study.

Standards that were aligned with *environmental literacy*, when found in civics and government courses often emphasized a sense of place, connection to the systems of that place, and how the place has changed over time. Standard 9-12.G.7.1 states "Analyze key processes

that have resulted in changes within Earth's physical and human systems" (South Dakota Department of Education, 2015, p. 36). This standard requires students to examine the changes that have occurred to the environment as well as to the people connected to that place. To be an informed and active citizen, one has to understand how the environment works. This concept should be more regularly seen throughout civics and government standards.

Economics

The most common theme to appear in economics course standards was *capitalism*. Four themes did not occur at all in the analysis of economics course standards: *Anthropocene*, *planetary citizenship, climate change*, and *sustainability*. Economics course standards accounted for 59 out of 704 standards analyzed or 2.84% of standards connected to ecopedagogy.

One clear example of *capitalism* from an economics course is standard 9.2.4.7.3

Describe commodities as natural resources necessary to produce goods and services; explain how world events and market speculation can affect commodity and other prices. For example, Commodities—grains, minerals, oil, fruits, natural gas, wood. Effects—unrest in oil-producing nations raises the price of oil which raises the cost of energy of producing many goods and services (Minnesota Department of Education, 2011, p. 113).

This standard describes resources found in the environment as something to profit from and control. Perspectives of resource control such as this were common throughout economic standards and point to the expansiveness of capitalism as part of U.S. society and the unquestioning entitlement humans feel over the environment. Further, the term "resources" shows what and why some aspects of the environment are deemed valuable to humans. This idea of the value of the environment as dependent on human need of it is often left unquestioned throughout the standards. This sends messages to students that the purpose of "resources" is to be used by humans rather than understood as valuable in their own right.

To further this point, standards often state that citizens should know how to compete in

the labor market. This can be observed in the following standard "Understanding basic economic concepts allows students to adequately compete for resources in the marketplace" (South Carolina Department of Education, 2019, p.129). This rhetoric teaches students to value individualism over cooperation and promotes the idea that humans should have ownership over parts of the environment. These capitalist concepts were most often found in economics courses and provide great barriers to the principles of ecopedagogy. A fuller depiction of the consequences of capitalism and a greater critique of free-market systems is essential in economic standards throughout the U.S.

History (US & World)

The most common themes to appear in history course standards were *capitalism* and *hegemony*. History standards accounted for 350 out of 704 social studies standards analyzed, or 49.72%. The theme least identified in the history course standards was *sustainability*. Out of all the courses analyzed, *capitalism* occurred most frequently in history standards, with 123 occurrences. Additionally, *critical pedagogy* occurred most frequently in history standards, with 63 occurrences.

The Minnesota U.S. history standards offered multiple clear examples of conquest, colonization, capitalism, and the impact on the environment. For example, standard 9.4.4.16.1 is as follows

...colonization and settlement and the exploitation of indigenous peoples and lands; colonial development evoked varied responses by indigenous nations and produced regional societies and economies that included imported slave labor and distinct forms of local government. Analyze the consequences of the transatlantic Columbian Exchange of peoples, animals, plants and pathogens on North American societies and ecosystems (Minnesota Department of Education, 2011, p. 136).

This standard identifies the importance of knowing the impact of colonization on the environment and indigenous peoples. Further, it includes strong word choice to depict the reality of past events by using the word *exploitation*. This standard was coded under *hegemony*.

Hegemony occurred most frequently in history courses, with 111 occurrences.

Not all standards provide a thorough understanding for students to grasp. A standard from the U.S. history standards that only looks at one side of a historical event is "Examine how mass production and advertising led to increasing consumerism, including Henry Ford and the automobile." (Georgia Department of Education, 2016, p. 77). This standard brings up essential components of *capitalism* but falls short of looking at the consequences of mass production and increasing consumerism. This standard fell under a larger standard that asked students to make connections between big business and technological innovations. There is a potential to adjust this standard to analyze both the positive and negative repercussions. It was not uncommon to find standards that left out arguments that countered capitalist norms or other concepts that paint the United States as superior.

Geography

The most common themes to appear in geography course standards were *environmental literacy* and *capitalism*. Out of all the courses analyzed, *Anthropocene*, *environmental literacy*, and *sustainability* were found most often in geography course standards. *Anthropocene* occurred 25 times, *environmental literacy* occurred 79 times, and *sustainability* occurred 7 times.

Geography standards accounted for 186 out of 704 standards relating to themes of ecopedagogy, or 26.42%.

Unsurprisingly, geography was continuously a subject that made very explicit the humanenvironment interactions, which most often fell under the theme of *environmental literacy*. For example, 9.3.4.9.1 states "The environment influences human actions; and humans both adapt to and change, the environment...Analyze the interconnectedness of the environment and human activities (including the use of technology, and the impacts of one upon the other)" (Minnesota Department of Education, 2011, p. 123). Geography served as a course that most frequently brought together a sense of place with humans' role in conjunction with the rest of the environment. A repeated concept throughout geography course standards was a call for a greater understanding of human-environment connections. This concept often required understanding the influences that the environment has on people while often not articulating how humans have influenced the environment. Further, geography courses often had space to explicitly discuss multiple epistemologies and ways of being in the world, but it was rare to find this documented within the standards. There needs to be greater emphasis on the multiple ways people live and interact with the environment. Geography course standards offer the clearest route to include these ecopedagogical concepts.

Trends by Theme

In the introduction to the social studies standards, Massachusetts describes the role of the standards in helping youth understand the current state of the world, policies at multiple levels of government, the importance of civic engagement, and perspective-taking. Further, there is an emphasis on taking action to improve situations (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2018). This statement along with other related materials provided for the consciousness rising and action orientation of *critical pedagogy*. Although this is not taken from a particular standard, it shows the aims of the standards document and matched well with some ecopedagogical themes.

Within each state, some standards stood out as fitting the themes exceptionally well.

There were also areas where there was potential to include the environment or broad ecopedagogical concepts, but where it was not included. Some standards contain word choice that varied within standards such as standard 9-12.H.3.1, which is as follows, "Analyze the ways in which the perspectives of those writing history shaped the history they produced in relation to exploration, imperialism, and expansion" (South Dakota Department of Education, 2015, p.40). This explicit use of *imperialism* implies the colonial forces at play but terms such as *exploration* and *expansion* do not carry the same weight. The inclusion of *imperialism* shows educators the connotation through which the events can be taught. Additionally, understanding different perspectives is an essential historical thinking skill that falls under the theme of critical pedagogy.

Many standards are vague or fall just short of the clear inclusion into the themes of ecopedagogy. One example is from standard 9.4.3.10.4 "Describe the interactions and negotiations between Americans and European explorers, as well as the consequences" (Minnesota Department of Education, 2011, p. 129). Educators may include the environment or implications of epistemological imperialism but there is no clear connection made as to what the consequences of the interactions and negotiations are simply by what is stated in the standard. Standard 11.6.3 from California shows the potential to include aspects of the environment but is not explicitly stated. It is as follows, "Discuss the human toll of the Depression, natural disasters, and unwise agricultural practices and their effect on the depopulation of rural regions and on political movements..." (California State Board of Education, 1998, p. 50). There is the space to include the toll on the environment in this standard as it relates to the rest of the topics included in this standard, however, the impact on the environment is not included.

One supporting question from the standards that connects with ecopedagogy is "To what extent are national economies influenced by their physical environment (e.g., natural resource availability, access to water routes)?" (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015. p.123). This draws a clear connection for students to determine the relationship between capitalism and environmental exploitation. A standard from Wyoming that exemplifies ecopedagogy is SS12.5.4 "Analyze how environmental changes and modifications positively and negatively affect communities, tribes and the world both economically and socially" (Wyoming Department of Education, 2018, p.30). This standard articulates an interaction between the environment and humans with clear attention placed on the consequences.

The state of Connecticut had standards that were structured with compelling and supporting questions. This format is most aligned with the theme of *critical pedagogy*. Although the questions did not offer specific instructions, they were designed to make students question big systems and structures at play in the U.S. and the world, such as with the compelling question "What is modern?" (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015, p. 122). This use of problem-posing throughout the standards was the closest connection to critical pedagogy found out of the states analyzed. This offers the opportunity for students to question and reimagine the current systems of the world.

None of the twelve state standards reached the extent of educating for *planetary citizenship*, although more encompassing ideas of citizenship were seen in a few standards. The states analyzed in the region of the West had no indications of *planetary citizenship*. South Carolina discusses "being an active member in global society" (South Carolina Department of Education, 2019, p.97). That standard goes on to discuss global citizenship. New Hampshire comes closest to articulating *planetary citizenship* with theme H "role of citizen as member of a

world community" (New Hampshire Department of Education, 2006, p.11). This emphasis as part of a community that encompasses the world does not directly state the environment, but it offers the largest realm of community. In addition, New Hampshire also mentions the roles of citizenship in community, nation, and world (New Hampshire Department of Education, 2006). *Planetary citizenship* was one of the least mentioned themes throughout the standards which shows the U.S. is a long way off from bringing humans on an equal level with the rest of the environment in all states except for New Hampshire. There are no major trends to note by region as planetary citizenship was so sparsely mentioned.

Environmental literacy was a common theme throughout all of the twelve states, it occurred most often in New Hampshire. The course geography offered the clearest examples of developing environmental literacy. The West offered the least conclusive evidence of enhancing environmental literacy. An exemplary standard from South Dakota states, "Elaborate upon the interaction of physical and human systems and their influence on current and future condition." (South Dakota Department of Education, 2015, p. 36). Many states touch on the human-environment connection and understanding the physical processes at play. To answer the research question: how does the U.S. construct planetary and environmentally conscious citizens? It is evident that the U.S. social studies standards do not construct planetary citizens. There could be an argument made that students are becoming more environmentally conscious citizens through their social studies coursework, but other forms of citizenship appear more apparent and common in the sample states.

The theme of *critical pedagogy* has been embraced by the Northeast region and the state of Connecticut. The states that came closest to embracing ecopedagogy in citizenship construction often had inquiry or question-based standards that encouraged students to examine

root causes and the large systems at play in creating the world as it presently is. For example, one supporting question from Massachusetts is as follows "Industrialists have been called "Captains of Industry" and "Robber Barons." Which title is more appropriate for them and why?" (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2018, p. 123). Questions such as this within the standards ask students to examine different perspectives and determine their own stance with evidence. This question in the standards also lets students decide how they view industrialists rather than being told how to view industrialists. Another example of a question found in a standards documents is from Connecticut "What accounts for the frequent human rights violations in the modern world?" (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015, p. 126). This supporting question is connected to the theme "rights and responsibilities of citizens" and challenges students to get to the root cause of inequities. Standards in the Northeast region most frequently offered compelling and supporting questions that align with Freire's problem-posing and critical pedagogy.

The theme *Anthropocene* was unsurprisingly not common throughout the social studies standards as it places a direct correlation on humans for altering the climate. A few states made clear the relationship between human behavior and its impact on the changing climate. As seen before, some states come close to explicitly incorporating the environment such as SS-Geo.9-12.23. "Analyze the consequences of human-made and natural catastrophes on global trade, politics, and human migration" (Iowa Department of Education, 2017, p.42). The environment could be added to the list of catastrophes mentioned and it would show educators and students the importance of understanding the impact on the environment, however it is absent. This omission shows what is deemed essential or not.

Another standard identified was "The ER theme encourages the study of Earth's physical

systems (e.g., climate, landform, vegetation) and how human activities modify the environment, bringing both benefits and costs. The distribution of natural resources varies spatially and temporally, resulting in different political and economic relationships" (South Carolina Department of Education, 2019, p. 84). This geography standard states that humans modify the environment in both positive and negative ways and the allocation of resources impacts larger societal relationships. This standard could be more direct in the word choice or offer examples of how students and teachers could see the impacts on the environment. This standard also identifies the environment as something that was changed at the hands of humans but does not offer ways in which the environment has shaped human activity. The environment has not been centered in this standard; humans are still the essence of importance. Most standards do not go far enough to incorporate the injustices on the environment or take an ecocentric view of rights that Dobson (2003) and Cao (2015) advocate for.

Mississippi has an advanced world geography course in the standards that most clearly mentions the *Anthropocene* several times. One standard states "Explain how processes carried out by humans threaten environmental sustainability" (Mississippi Department of Education, 2018, p. 92). While this course shows one of the clearest connections to ecopedagogy, it is an elective and therefore, not all students will be required to learn these standards. This shows that the concepts related to the environment can be found in social studies standards but are more prominent in advanced classes rather than within the required social studies courses.

Related to the *Anthropocene* is the theme of *climate change*. This term was not stated directly in any of the twelve states analyzed. The Midwest didn't have any standards that fit the criteria and most regions only had one standard matching the definition. New Hampshire explicitly used the term *global warming* in the standards, which was uncommon throughout most

states. Standard SS:CV:12:3.1 states "Discuss the impact on world affairs and the United States' response to environmental, economic, and technological issues, e.g., intellectual property rights or global warming" (New Hampshire Department of Education, 2006, p. 79). Often the environment or ecopedagogical themes were given as examples or in benchmarks rather than directly in the standards such as this. The phrases "environmental changes and modifications" along with "global climate concerns" were used in standards to depict climate change. The concept of *climate change* has been a buzzword for climate activists and politicians over the years. Perhaps the weighed history of the term in the U.S. contributes to other terms being used in its place.

The theme of *sustainability* was uncommon in the Midwest and West. The Northeast only had a few standards that met this theme, which may be that the states in these regions have moved away from using the term and concept or that the areas have adopted different environmental concepts related to *sustainability*. The South proved to be the region with the clearest connection to *sustainability*. Additionally, almost all instances of *sustainability* were found in geography courses. One standard is as follows "This indicator also promotes inquiry into how the development of alternative energy sources impact places of production and consumption over time." (South Carolina Department of Education, 2019, p. 90). While this recognizes the current path of overconsumption and environmental exploitation that cannot continue for future generations, the standards provided little emphasis on the urgency to change current lifestyles and systems.

Hegemony was found throughout all the states but concentrated most heavily in the regions of the Northeast and South. The use of the phrase "so-called 'Columbian Exchange'" in the following standard gets to the heart of questioning previously accepted neutral terms. It

demands students look at the multiple effects of European colonialism. The full standard is as follows, "Identify the major economic, political, demographic, and social effects of the European colonial period in the Americas and the Caribbean Islands, the so-called 'Columbian Exchange'" (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2018, p. 146). Another standard that points out the global systemic inequities and was coded under the theme of *hegemony* was "How did the social structures imposed through colonial control affect land use? (Connecticut State Department of Education, 2015, p.122). This standard asks students to question the systems in place that have and continue to shape our world, which is a critical step on the road to understanding the reality of inequities and to an increased consciousness.

Capitalism was the most common theme identified in total and had the highest documentation in Connecticut. This offers insight that economic systems are being discussed and, in some cases, critiqued for the broader implications. However, the vast majority of standards that included capitalism, discussed neoliberal ideas such as "measures of development", "measuring the health of an economy", "productivity", "industrialization", and "material standards of living". These reoccurring phrases point to the overarching emphasis on consumerism and free trade that dominates our world and earth. This perpetuates the idea that success is seen through development and modernization. There were multiple areas where standards could have been expanded to incorporate the environment such as standard E.5.1 "Describe how pursuit of self-interest in competitive markets usually leads to choices and behavior that also promote the national level of well-being." (Mississippi Department of Education, 2018, P. 85). This economic standard leaves out the expense of pursuing self-interest and could be expanded upon to include the exploitation and inequities that ensue at the hands of

this self-interest. It was common to see the positive side of capitalism throughout the state standards while the unequal repercussions were often missing.

One of the areas where the rhetoric of the superiority of humans over the rest of the environment comes from is in the control of factors of production and insatiable economic development. This narrative is most common in economic standards where the natural tendency is to teach about the current world economic system, capitalism. This leaves little room to explore alternatives to capitalism or the ways development and modernization are unquestionably measured as progress and something to strive for. The negative aspects of capitalism are downplayed or left out altogether in many economic standards throughout all four regions. When students are taught that the environment is something to be controlled, owned, or extracted for profit, it is contradictory to ask citizens to care for a place and find a sense of belonging in it as Orr (2009) calls for.

To review the findings and trends, *Anthropocene* occurred most often in Mississippi and in geography courses. *Planetary citizenship* was most closely tied with New Hampshire and the classes of civics/government and history. No state showed a significant incorporation of *climate change*, but the region of the Northeast included this theme most often. History courses is where *climate change* could be seen most. *Environmental literacy* occurred most often in New Hampshire and in geography courses. *Hegemony* occurred in Georgia and throughout history courses. *Sustainability* was most associated with the region of the South and geography courses. *Capitalism* occurred most frequently in Connecticut and history courses. Lastly, *critical pedagogy* was found to be most prominent in Connecticut and history courses. Five out of the eight themes occurred most evidently in the Northeast region and in history classes. Three out of

the eight themes occurred most in the South and in geography courses. This is interesting to note that civics courses did not lead in incorporating themes of ecopedagogy.

The state with the highest prevalence of the ecopedagogical themes was found in New Hampshire. New Hampshire included at least one standard from each of the eight themes analyzed, which was the only state to do so. This state offered overarching themes and questions to encourage critical thinking and larger philosophical questions related to social studies. This is of note, as the standards are from 2006 and therefore are one of the older documents of those analyzed in this study. The Northeast region offered the greatest connection to ecopedagogies, but this shows there is a disconnect between states and regions as to how the environment should fit into social studies standards. If there is to be a change in how Americans are taught to see themselves with the rest of the planet, there needs to be a greater emphasis in all states and a unified vision of what citizenship looks like on the planet.

Overall, the prevalence of the themes related to ecopedagogy was higher than expected but still underwhelming. Some standards could have incorporated ecopedagogical themes more explicitly but there was large variation between the states. This provides evidence that social studies standards can be improved upon, especially in economics and history course subjects where exploitation of natural resources is often left unquestioned. There could be more explicit connections between exploiting the environment and the violation of rights for both people and the environment.

The standards show it is essential for students to learn about how humans use the environment but the questioning or critiquing of past events and current issues is not as evident throughout the social studies standards. Overarching questioning of world systems was not commonplace, although taking civic action on a smaller scale was present in some standards.

The data collected from this study gave insight into the construction of citizens and the role people have in being part of the global capitalist economy. There was no strong data to support any obligation placed on citizens to disassociate with capitalism or the systems of oppression that have created a threatened environment. No strong evidence occurred to make a strong relationship between social and environmental problems.

The way that social studies standards are currently taught in the U.S. does not incorporate the environment to the extent needed to create planetary citizens and it does not give room for students to question or change the current system. There is a need for new systems to protect our environment. Indigenous epistemologies offer insight that could provide a new way to understand the interaction between citizenship and the environment. The heart of the problem of understanding inequities needs to be addressed, which can be done through education, as education is responsible for shaping citizens and inculcating the norms, beliefs, and values of a society. To foster the development and education of planetary citizens, social studies standards must be revisited and rewritten to place humans as part of the environment.

To return to the research question of this study, the prevalence of ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship was underwhelming. This study noted multiple areas where the standards emphasized national forms of citizenship over environmental or planetary citizenship constructions as Myers (2006) has articulated. Some standards that sought to teach students about the environment but lacked the language of seeking alternative ways of being part of the greater earth systems. The goal of citizenship construction is still bound within the nation and in some cases may extend to the globe but does not encompass the planet. The inclusion of humans as part of rather than above the rest of the earth is absent from the social studies standards.

There are clear attempts to incorporate environmental concepts in the standards and it should be noted that there has been progress in how the U.S. thinks about the environment since the publishing of *Silent Spring*. The challenge is to make lasting changes to how humans interact and see themselves as part of the environment. This study does not find it hopeful that Americans are developing into citizens who are environmentally conscious or see themselves as citizens of the planet. However, youth today are taking action to demand environmental policy changes. Education should be a leader in this effort as the institution tasked with creating future citizens.

While an analysis of ecopedagogical themes in the standards offers valuable information, one area that will continue to perpetuate the graduation of consumer citizens (Doherty, 2007; Norris, 2020) is the structure of schools. Unless schools can break from the oppressive systems that silence epistemologies and advance versions of liberal ideations of citizenship (Cao, 2015), there seems to be little hope for ever achieving an ecocentric education and citizenship. What we value as a society is reflected in our schools. What we want students to know, and not know, how citizens should behave, and how to succeed in this economic system are all noted in our standards. The nuances within the word choice and depth of standards inform educators and in turn students on how to be an American citizen in the world today.

The findings support previous research on the place of the environment in social studies education. The findings met my expectations that ecopedagogical concepts are not commonly included in social studies standards and in the construction of citizenship. The findings provide valuable data on the which ecopedagogical concepts are most embraced and in which states and courses. From this research, it is evident that principles of ecopedagogy must be centered in social studies education if progress is to be made in moving away from U.S. exceptionalism and

capitalism which continue to forge a path of environmental exploitation and inequities around the world.

Recommendations for Further Research

One area of further research is to examine the presence of ecopedagogies in social studies standards is in state specific courses. States often have an individual state studies course where students learn about the specific history and geography of their state. This course has the potential to establish a strong sense of place and connection to the environment. I did not include state study courses in my analysis as it is often taught at the middle school level or as an elective. However, this course may be best organized to teach the key concepts of ecopedagogy, starting with developing a connection and understanding of a local place.

It is beyond the scope of this study to address the question of ecopedagogy in practice. Another recommendation for further research is to collect data from the classroom to determine what ecopedagogy looks like in practice. While the standards can offer insight into what states find valuable and necessary to teach youth, ecopedagogy relies on putting ideas into practice. An analysis of how teachers use the standards is needed to gather more conclusive evidence into how ecopedagogies are taught in relation to citizenship construction. Of note, this study does not look at how the standards are presented in textbooks, instructional materials, and curriculum guides. Future research could examine other curricular materials that assist teachers in covering the standards.

Conclusions

Constructing citizens is an essential role of social studies education. Placing humans on equal footing with the rest of the environment is not incorporated to the extent that it needs to be to create planetary citizens throughout U.S. high school social studies standards. The standards

can and should be improved upon to include a more ecopedagogical lens. The key tenants of ecopedagogy are not emphasized or in some cases even taught in the U.S social studies standards. If students gain these skills and perspectives as citizens, it could create an education system that will meet the most significant challenges of today. Implementing ecopedagogy in schools would create entire generations of citizens who see themselves as part of the earth, not above it. The implications of this lack of ecopedagogical themes in the standards show the perpetuation of a capitalist society that pits humans against the environment and teaches control and domination over cooperation.

There are large variations between states as to what is included in the standards and in what way. This lack of national unity in standards shows the importance of individual states in constructing citizens and in articulating the human-environmental connection. The emphasis and importance of social studies concepts differ by state. This shows the disconnect between local-level goals of citizenship to regional, national, international, and planetary citizenship goals. The implications of this are that citizens will not develop a connection or affinity outside of what they see themselves a part of.

This study provided the basis for understanding the prevalence of ecopedagogies in the construction of citizenship in U.S. high school social studies standards. While each state analyzed in this study touches on ecopedagogical themes in the standards, there is room for a greater degree of related concepts throughout the states. Ecopedagogy will not become a practice in social studies classrooms unless someone is raising their consciousness of the oppressive forces perpetuating inequalities and environmental exploitation and working to improve the system. The first step is to understand what it is students are expected to know through the

standards, with that information in tow, action can be taken to improve what the standards emphasize and how humans see themselves as planetary citizens.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Achbar, M., Abbott, J., Simpson, B., & Bakan, J.; Big Picture Media (2003). *The corporation: a documentary*. Zeitgeist Films.
- Adler, S. A., & National Council for the Social Studies. (2010). *National curriculum standards* for social studies: A framework for teaching, learning and assessment. Silver Spring, Md: National Council for the Social Studies.
- Albert, M. J. (2020). Capitalism and earth system governance: An ecological Marxist approach. *Global Environmental Politics* 20 (2), 37-56. https://www.muse.jhu.edu/article/758097.
- Al-Rodhan, N. R., & Stoudmann, G. (2006). Definitions of globalization: A comprehensive overview and a proposed definition. *Program on the Geopolitical Implications of Globalization and Transnational Security*, 6(1-21).
- Apple, M. W. (2018). On analyzing hegemony. *Journal of curriculum theorizing*, 1(1).
- Ball, S. (1993). Education, markets, and social class: the market as a class strategy in the UK and the USA. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 14(1), 3–19.
- Barnhardt, R., & Kawagley, A. (2005). Indigenous knowledge systems and Alaska native ways of knowing. *Anthropology & education quarterly*, *36*(1), 8-23. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3651306
- Barca, S. (2014). Telling the right story: Environmental violence and liberation narratives. *Environment and History*, 20(4), 535-546. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43299704
- Battiste, M., & Youngblood, J. (2000). *Protecting Indigenous knowledge and heritage: A global challenge*. ubc Press.
- Best, S., & Kellner, D. (2001). The Postmodern adventure: Science, technology and cultural studies at the third millennium. Guilford.
- Bookchin, M. (1995). Social anarchism or lifestyle anarchism. *An Unbridgeable Chasm*, *Edinburgh*.
- Bliuc, A. M., McGarty, C., Thomas, E. F., Lala, G., Berndsen, M., & Misajon, R. (2015). Public division about climate change rooted in conflicting socio-political identities. *Nature Climate Change*, 5(3), 226-229.

- Bowles, S., & Gintis, H. (1976). Schooling in capitalist America: Educational reform and the contradictions of economic life. Haymarket Books.
- Bricker, B. J. (2014). Feigning environmentalism: Antienvironmental organizations, strategic naming, and definitional argument. *Western Journal of Communication*, 78(5), 636-652.
- Bromley, P., Meyer, J., & Ramirez, F. (2011). The worldwide spread of environmental discourse in social studies, history, and civics textbooks, 1970–2008. *Comparative Education Review*, 55(4), 517-545. doi:10.1086/660797
- Brosio, R. A. (1994). *A radical democratic critique of capitalist education* (Vol. 3). Peter Lang Pub Incorporated.
- Bruch, C. (2019). *Environmental rule of law: First global report*. United Nations Environment Programme.
- Bullen, A., & Whitehead, M. (2005). Negotiating the networks of space, time and substance: A geographical perspective on the sustainable citizen. *Citizenship Studies*, 9(5), 499-516.
- Cao, B. (2015). *Environment and citizenship*. Routledge.
- Cajete, G. A. (2020). Indigenous science, climate change, and indigenous community building: A framework of foundational perspectives for indigenous community resilience and revitalization. *Sustainability*, 12(22), 9569
- California Department of Education. (2021). *Graduation requirements high school*. https://www.cde.ca.gov/ci/gs/hs/hsgrtable.asp#:~:text=Three%20years%20of%20history%2Fsocial,and%20one%20semester%20of%20economics
- California State Board of Education. (1998). History—social science content standards for California public schools, kindergarten through grade twelve. https://www.cde.ca.gov/be/st/ss/documents/histsocscistnd.pdf
- Capra, F. (1997). The web of life: A new scientific understanding of living systems. Anchor.
- Carroll, J. T. (2009). The smell of the white man is killing us: Education and assimilation among indigenous peoples. U.S. Catholic Historian 27, no. 1: 21-48. http://www.jstor.org/stable/27671173
- Carson, R. (2002). Silent spring. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt.
- Carter, R. L., & Simmons, B. (2010). The history and philosophy of environmental education. In *The inclusion of environmental education in science teacher education* (pp. 3-16). Springer, Dordrecht.

- Chamberlin, C. (1997). Citizenship as the practice of deep ecology. *Canadian Social Studies*, 31(3), 142-144.
- Connecticut State Department of Education. (2015). *Connecticut elementary and secondary social studies frameworks*. https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/SDE/Social-Studies/ssframeworks.pdf
- Connell, R. (2013). The neoliberal cascade and education; an essay on the market agenda and its consequences. *Critical Studies in Education*, *54*(2), 99–112.
- Cox, R. (1983). Gramsci, hegemony, and international relations: An essay in method. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 12(2), 162–175.
- Crutzen, P. J. (2006). The "anthropocene". In earth system science in the anthropocene (pp. 13-18). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Davies, B., & Bansel, P. (2007). Neoliberalism and education. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 20(3), 247-259.
- Davies, I., Evans, M., & Reid, A. (2005). Globalising citizenship education? A critique of 'global education' and 'citizenship education'. British Journal of Educational Studies, 53(1), 66-89. www.jstor.org/stable/1556020
- de Sousa Santos, B. (2007). Beyond abyssal thinking: From global lines to ecologies of knowledges. Review (Fernand Braudel Center), 30(1), 45-89. www.jstor.org/stable/40241677
- de Sousa Santos, B. (2015). *Epistemologies of the south: Justice against epistemicide*. Routledge.
- Dewey, J. (1927). The public and its problems.
- Disinger, J.F. (1985), What research says. School Science and Mathematics, 85: 59-68. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1949-8594.1985.tb09596.x
- Disinger, J. F., Monroe, M.C., & Michigan Univ., A. A. S. of N. R. (1994). *Defining environmental education. Workshop Resource Manual.*
- Disinger, J. F. (2001). K-12 education and the environment: Perspectives, expectations, and practice. *The Journal of Environmental Education*, 33(1), 4-11.
- Dobson, A. (2003). Citizenship and the environment. OUP Oxford.
- Dobson, A., & Bell, D. (Eds.). (2005). Environmental citizenship. Mit Press.

- Doherty, R. A. (2007). Education, neoliberalism and the consumer citizen: After the golden age of egalitarian reform. *Critical Studies in Education*, 48(2), 269-288.
- Dunkley, R. A. (2018). Space-time scapes as ecopedagogy. *The Journal of Environmental Education*, 49(2), 117-129.
- Environmental Education Act. (1970). P.L. No. 91-516, 84 Stat. 1312.
- EPA. (2000). U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Environmental Justice, 2000, F. A. Q.: What Is Environmental Justice?
- EPA. (2020). "What is environmental education." *EPA*, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, www.epa.gov/education/what-environmental-education
- Escobar, A. (1992). Imagining a post-development era? Critical thought, development and social movements. *Social Text*, (31/32), 20-56. doi:10.2307/466217
- Escobar, A. (1995). Encountering development. The making and unmaking of the third world. Princeton University Press.
- Escobar, A. (2015). Degrowth, postdevelopment, and transitions: A preliminary conversation. *Sustainability Science*, *10*(3), 451-462.
- Escobar, A. (2020). *Pluriversal politics*. Duke University Press.
- Freire, P. (1970). *Pedagogy of the oppressed*. Bloomsbury publishing USA.
- Gadotti, M. (2008). Education for sustainability: A critical contribution to the Decade of Education for Sustainable Development. *Green Theory and Praxis: The Journal of Ecopedagogy*, 4(1), 15-64.
- Gadotti, M. (2010). Reorienting education practices towards sustainability. *Journal of Education* for Sustainable Development, 4(2), 203-211.
- Galambos, L., Postone, M., Moishe, P., & Sewell, J. (1995). *Time, labor, and social domination: A reinterpretation of Marx's critical theory*. Cambridge University Press.
- Georgia Department of Education. (2011). *Code: IHF(6) 160-4-2-.48 High School Graduation*. https://archives.gadoe.org/_documents/doe/legalservices/160-4-2-.48.pdf
- Georgia Department of Education. (2016). *Georgia standards of excellence for social studies k-12*. https://lor2.gadoe.org/gadoe/file/c0c0ad9a-d88e-4864-b49b-1302099da16a/1/Social-Studies-K-12-Georgia-Standards.pdf

- Giroux, H. (2002). The corporate war against higher education. http://www.louisville.edu/journal/workplace/issue5p1/giroux.html
- Giroux, H. A. (2014). *Neoliberalism's war on higher education*. Haymarket Books.
- Gramsci, A. (1971). Selections from the prison notebooks of Antonio Gramsci. International Publishers.
- Grigorov, S. K., & Fleuri, R. M. (2012). Ecopedagogy: Educating for a new eco-social intercultural perspective. *Visão Global*, *15*(1-2), 433-454.
- Hart, P. (2010). No longer a" little added frill": The transformative potential of environmental education for educational change. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 37(4), 155-177.
- Harvey, D. (1996). Justice, nature, and the geography of difference. Oxford, UK: Black-well.
- Hawthorne, M., & Alabaster, T. (1999). Citizen 2000: development of a model of environmental citizenship. *Global Environmental Change*, *9*(1), 25-43.
- Held, D. (1980). *Introduction to critical theory: Horkheimer to Habermas* (Vol. 261). University of California Press.
- Ho, L. C., & Seow, T. (2017). Disciplinary boundaries and climate change education: teachers' conceptions of climate change education in the Philippines and Singapore. *International Research in Geographical and Environmental Education*, 26(3), 240-252.
- Holifield, R. (2001). Defining environmental justice and environmental racism. *Urban Geography*, 22(1), 78-90.
- Hollstein, M. S., & Smith, G. A. (2020). Civic environmentalism: Integrating social studies and environmental education through curricular models. *Journal of Social Studies Education Research*, 11(2), 223-250.
- Holsti, O.R. (1969). Content analysis for the social sciences and humanities. Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley.
- Hornborg, A. (2009). Zero-sum world: Challenges in conceptualizing environmental load displacement and ecologically unequal exchange in the world-system. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 50(3-4), 237–262. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020715209105141
- Hsieh, H.-F., & Shannon, S. E. (2005). Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. *Qualitative Health Research*, 15(9), 1277 -1288. https://doi.org/10. 1177/1049 732305276687

- Huckle, J., & Wals, A. E. (2015). The UN decade of education for sustainable development: Business as usual in the end. *Environmental Education Research*, 21(3), 491-505.
- Hursh, D. (2007). Assessing so child left behind and the rise of neoliberal education policies. *American Educational Research Journal*, 44(3), 493-518.
- Hursh, D., Henderson, J., & Greenwood, D. (2015). Environmental education in a neoliberal climate. *Environmental Education Research*, 21(3), 299-318.
- Illich, I. (1971). Deschooling society. ([1st ed.]). Harper & Row.
- Iowa Department of Education. (2017). *Iowa social studies standards*. https://iowacore.gov/sites/default/files/k-12 socialstudies 508.pdf
- Iowa Department of Education. (2018). *Graduation requirements*. Iowa Department of Education. https://educateiowa.gov/pk-12/accreditation-and-program-approval/graduation-requirements
- IPBES (2019). Global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. E. S. Brondizio, J. Settele, S. Díaz, and H. T. Ngo (editors). IPBES secretariat, Bonn, Germany. 1148 pages. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3831673
- IPCC (2021). Climate change 2021: The physical science basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Masson-Delmotte, V., P. Zhai, A. Pirani, S. L. Connors, C. Péan, S. Berger, N. Caud, Y. Chen, L. Goldfarb, M. I. Gomis, M. Huang, K. Leitzell, E. Lonnoy, J. B. R. Matthews, T. K. Maycock, T. Waterfield, O. Yelekçi, R. Yu and B. Zhou (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press. In Press. https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/#FullReport
- Kahn, R. (2008). From education for sustainable development to ecopedagogy: Sustaining capitalism or sustaining life. *Green Theory & Praxis: The Journal of Ecopedagogy*, 4(1).
- Kahn, R. (2010). Critical pedagogy, ecoliteracy, & planetary crisis: The ecopedagogy movement (Vol. 359). Peter Lang.
- Katz, E., Schifter, L., and La Pinta, A. (2020). *A state policy landscape: K12 climate action*. The Aspen Institute. https://www.k12climateaction.org/blog/statepolicy-landscape-2020
- Kennet, W. (1972). The Stockholm conference on the human environment. *International Affairs (Royal Institute of International Affairs 1944-)*, 48(1), 33-45.
- Kerr, D. (1999). Citizenship education: An international comparison (pp. 1-31). Qualifications and Curriculum Authority.

- Klein, N. (2014). This changes everything: Capitalism vs. the climate. Simon and Schuster.
- Kober, N., & Rentner, D. S. (2020). History and evolution of public education in the US. *Center on Education Policy*.
- Kopnina, H. (2020) Education for the future? Critical evaluation of education for sustainable development goals. *The Journal of Environmental Education*, 51:4, 280-291, DOI: 10.1080/00958964.2019.1710444
- Korteweg, L., & Russell, C. (2012). Decolonizing+ indigenizing= moving environmental education towards reconciliation. *Canadian Journal of Environmental Education* (*CJEE*), 17, 5-14.
- Krippendorff, K. (2018). Content analysis: An introduction to its methodology. Sage publications.
- Laats, A. (2015). *The other school reformers: Conservative activism in American education*. Cambridge, Massachusetts; London, England: Harvard University Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt21pxkgt
- Leahy, I., & Serkez, Y., (2021). Since when have trees existed only for rich Americans? *The New York Times*. www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/06/30/opinion/environmental-inequity-trees-critical-infrastructure.html
- Leopold, A. (1989). A Sand County almanac, and sketches here and there. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Lewis, S. L., & Maslin, M. A. (2015). Defining the anthropocene. *Nature*, 519(7542), 171-180.
- Loewen, J. W. (2008). Lies my teacher told me: Everything your American history textbook got wrong. The New Press.
- Magdoff, F., & Foster, J. B. (2011). What every environmentalist needs to know about capitalism: A citizen's guide to capitalism and the environment. NYU Press.
- Maher, M. (1988). The powers that be: Political education through an environmental study. *Australian Journal of Environmental Education*, *4*, 1-8. http://www.jstor.org/stable/45239823
- Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. (2018). *Massachusetts history and social science curriculum framework*. https://www.doe.mass.edu/frameworks/hss/2018-12.pdf

- McBride, B. B., C. A. Brewer, A. R. Berkowitz, and W. T. Borrie. (2013). Environmental literacy, ecological literacy, ecoliteracy: What do we mean and how did we get here? Ecosphere 4(5):67. http://dx.doi.org/10.1890/ES13-00075.1
- McCrea, E. J. (2006). The roots of environmental education: How the past supports the future, environmental education and training partnership, EETAP. University of Wisconsin-Stevens Point, College of Natural Resources, 2-3.
- Meadows, D. H., Randers, J., & Meadows, D. L. (2013). *The limits to growth (1972)* (pp. 101-116). Yale University Press.
- Memmi, A. (2013). The colonizer and the colonized. Routledge.
- Mendelsohn, R., Dinar, A., & Williams, L. (2006). The distributional impact of climate change on rich and poor countries. *Environment and development economics*, 11(2), 159-178.
- Menzies, C. R. (Ed.). (2006). *Traditional ecological knowledge and natural resource management*. U of Nebraska Press.
- Minnesota Department of Education. (2011). 2011 Minnesota K-12 academic standards in social studies.
- Minnesota Department of Education. (2018). *Graduation requirements*. https://education.mn.gov/mde/dse/gradreq/
- Misiaszek, G. W. (2016). Ecopedagogy as an element of citizenship education: The dialectic of global/local spheres of citizenship and critical environmental pedagogies. *International Review of Education*, 62(5), 587-607.
- Misiaszek, G. W. (2015). Ecopedagogy and citizenship in the age of globalisation: Connections between environmental and global citizenship education to save the planet. *European Journal of Education*, 50(3), 280-292.
- Misiaszek, G. W., & Misiaszek, L. I. (2016). Global citizenship education and ecopedagogy at the intersections: Asian perspectives in comparison. ットパットエキャー (Asian Journal of Education), 17.
- Misiaszek, G. W., & Torres, C. A. (2019). Ecopedagogy: The missing chapter of pedagogy of the oppressed. *The Wiley Handbook of Paulo Freire*, 463-488.
- Misiaszek, G. W. (2020). *Ecopedagogy: Critical environmental teaching for planetary justice and global sustainable development*. Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Misiaszek, G. W. (2021) Ecopedagogy: Critical environmental teaching for planetary justice and global sustainable development, London: Bloomsbury Academic.

- Mississippi Department of Education. (2013). "Mississippi high school graduation pathways." https://www.mdek12.org/sites/default/files/mississippi-high-school-nbsp-graduation-pathway.pdf
- Mississippi Department of Education. (2018). *Mississippi college-and career-readiness standards for the social studies*. https://www.mdek12.org/sites/default/files/Page_Docs/FINAL-2018-Mississippi-CCR%20Social-Studies-Standards.pdf
- Myers, J. P. (2006). Rethinking the social studies curriculum in the context of globalization: Education for global citizenship in the US. *Theory & Research in Social Education*, 34(3), 370-394.
- NAAEE. "Standards and suggestions: Social studies standards for climate change education." North American Association of Environmental Education, https://naaee.org/sites/default/files/2 educators needs - survey of climate change education.pdf
- Næss, A., & Jickling, B. (2000). Deep ecology and education: A conversation with Arne Naess. *Canadian Journal of Environmental Education (CJEE)*, 5(1), 48-62.
- National Commission on Excellence in Education. (1983). A nation at risk: The imperative for educational reform. *The Elementary School Journal*, 84(2), 113-130.
- NCSS. (1994). *Expectations of excellence: Curriculum standards for social studies*. National Council for the Social Studies.
- NCSS. (2021). *National curriculum standards for social studies: Executive summary*. National Council for the Social Studies. www.socialstudies.org/standards/national-curriculum-standards-social-studies-executive-summary.
- Nevada Department of Education. (2018a). *HS graduation requirements*. https://doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/High_School_Graduation/GRADREQ1920.pdf
- Nevada Department of Education. (2018b). *Nevada academic content standards for social studies*. https://doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/nde.doe.nv.gov/content/Standards_Instructional _Support/Nevada_Academic_Standards/Social_Studies/NVACSforSocialStudies.pdf
- New Hampshire Department of Education. (2005). "New Hampshire education administrative rules." *New Hampshire Educators Online*. http://www.nheon.org/oet/tpguide/ Ed306.27.htm
- New Hampshire Department of Education. (2006). *K-12 social studies New Hampshire curriculum framework*. https://www.education.nh.gov/sites/g/files/ehbemt326/files/inline-documents/standards-socialstudies-framework.pdf

- Nixon, R. (2011). Slow violence and the environmentalism of the poor. Harvard University Press.
- Norris, T. (2020). Are students becoming consumerist learners? *Journal of Philosophy of Education*, 54(4), 874-886.
- Nursey-Bray, M., Palmer, R., Stuart, A., Arbon, V., Lester-Irabinna Rigney, Scale. (2020). colonisation and adapting to climate change: Insights from the Arabana people, South Australia, Geoforum, Volume 114, 2020, Pages 138-150, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2020.05.021
- O'Brien, P. K. (2001). Review article: Metanarratives in global histories of material progress. *International History Review*, 23(2), 345–367. https://doi.org/10.1080/07075332.2001.9640934
- Omiyefa, M. O., Ajayi, A., & Adeyanju, L. O. (2015). Exploring ecopedagogy for the attainment of education for all in Nigeria. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 6(6), 40-44.
- Orr, D. W. (1992). *Ecological literacy: Education and the transition to a postmodern world.* Suny Press.
- Orr, D. (2009). Down to the wire: Confronting climate collapse, Oxford University Press.
- Pardikar, R. (2020), Global North is responsible for 92% of excess emissions, *Eos*, 101, https://doi.org/10.1029/2020EO150969.
- Pope, A., & Patterson, T. (2012). Two sides of the megalopolis: educating for sustainable citizenship.
- Potter, G. (2009). Environmental education for the 21st Century: Where do we go now? *The Journal of Environmental Education*. 41. 22-33. 10.1080/00958960903209975.
- Pigozzi, M. J. (2006). A UNESCO view of global citizenship education. *Educational Review*, 58(1), 1-4.
- Randers, J. (2012). 2052: A global forecast for the next forty years. Chelsea Green Publishing.
- Ravitch, D. (2016). The death and life of the great American school system: How testing and choice are undermining education. Basic Books.
- Reed, D. (2013). Structural adjustment, the environment and sustainable development. Routledge.
- Reische, D. L. (1987). Citizenship: Goal of education. AASA Publications.

- Risinger, C. F. (2009). Citizenship education: The goal of education. *Social Education*, 73(7), 330-331.
- Rome, A. (2013). The genius of Earth Day: how a 1970 teach-in unexpectedly made the first green generation (1st ed.). Hill and Wang.
- Rostow, W. W. (1959). The stages of economic growth. *The economic history review*, 12(1), 1-16.
- Schild, R. (2016). Environmental citizenship: What can political theory contribute to environmental education practice? *The Journal of Environmental Education*, 47(1), 19-34.
- Schindel Dimick, A. (2015). Supporting youth to develop environmental citizenship within/against a neoliberal context. *Environmental Education Research*, 21(3), 390-402.
- Schlottmann, C., Jamieson, D., Jerolmack, C., Rademacher, A., & Damon, M. (Eds.). (2017). Environment and society: A reader. New York: NYU Press. doi:10.2307/j.ctt1ht4vw6
- Schreiner, C., Henriksen, E. K., & Kirkeby Hansen, P. J. (2005). Climate education: Empowering today's youth to meet tomorrow's challenges.
- Shiva, V. (2005). *Earth democracy: justice, sustainability, and peace*. South End Press. World Inequality Database https://wid.world/world/
- Silveira, S. J. (2004). *The American environmental movement: Surviving through diversity*, (Boston College Environmental Affairs Law Review, Vol. 28, Issue 2, Article 7) 498-502, https://lawdigitalcommons.bc.edu/ealr/vol28/iss2/7
- Smith, G., & Williams., D. (1999). Ecological education: Extending the definition of environmental education. *Australian Journal of Environmental Education*, 15, 139-146. doi:10.1017/S0814062600002718
- Smith, G. A. (2007). Place-based education: Breaking through the constraining regularities of public school. *Environmental Education Research*, 13(2), 189–207.
- South Carolina Department of Education. (2018). *High school courses and requirements*. https://www.ed.sc.gov/index.cfm?LinkServID=605ECD73-ACD2-2226-D69DE28436D6BBB0
- South Carolina Department of Education. (2019). *South Carolina social studies college- and career-ready standards*. https://ed.sc.gov/instruction/standards-learning/social-studies/standards/2019-south-carolina-social-studies-college-and-career-ready-standards/

- South Dakota Board of Education. (2018). *South Dakota high school graduation requirements*. https://doe.sd.gov/gradrequirements/
- South Dakota Department of Education. (2015). *South Dakota social studies content standards*. https://doe.sd.gov/contentstandards/documents/SDSocialS.pdf
- Stapp, W., Havlick, S., Bennett, D., Bryan, W., Jr., Fulton, J., MacGregor, J., et al. (1969). The concept of environmental education. *The Journal of Environmental Education*, 1(1), 30–31.
- State of Connecticut. (2017) *An act concerning revisions to the high school graduation requirements. Public act No. 17-42.* https://www.cga.ct.gov/2017/ACT/PA/2017PA-00042-R00SB-01026-PA.htm
- Stemler, S. (2000). *An overview of content analysis, practical assessment, research, and evaluation*: Vol. 7, Article 17. https://doi.org/10.7275/z6fm-2e34
- Stoll, M. (2012). Rachel Carson's silent spring, a book that changed the world. *Environment & Society Portal*, Virtual Exhibitions 2012, no. 1. Rachel Carson Center for Environment and Society. https://www.environmentandsociety.org/sites/default/files/downloads/rachel carsonssilentspring2012-version1_0_0_0.pdf
- Stone, C. (1974). Should trees have standing. Toward Legal Rights for Natural Objects.
- Stratton, C. (2016). Education for empire: American schools, race, and the paths of good citizenship. Univ of California Press.
- Sund, L., & Pashby, K. (2020). Delinking global issues in northern Europe classrooms. *The Journal of Environmental Education*, 51(2), 156-170.
- Sylvester, R. (2002). Mapping international education: A historical survey 1893-1944. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 1(1), 90–125. https://doi.org/10.1177/14752409021 1005
- Sylvester, R. (2003). Further mapping of the territory of international education in the 20th century (1944-1969). *Journal of Research in International Education*, 2(2), 185–204. https://doi.org/10.1177/14752409030022004
- Sylvester, R. (2005). Framing the map of international education (1969-1998). *Journal of Research in International Education*, 4(2), 123-151.
- Szerszynski, B. (2006). Local landscapes and global belonging: toward a situated citizenship of the environment. *Environmental citizenship*, 75-100.

- Torres, C. A. (2017). Theoretical and empirical foundations of critical global citizenship education. Taylor & Francis.
- Torres, S. (2019). Beyond colonizing epistemicides: Toward a decolonizing framework for indigenous education. LMU/LLS Theses and Dissertations. 895.
- Tsegay, S. M. (2016). Analysis of globalization, the planet and education. *International Journal of Environmental and Science Education*, 11(18), 11979-1199.
- Tupper, J. A., & Cappello, M. P. (2012). (Re) creating citizenship: Saskatchewan high school students' understandings of the 'good' citizen. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 44(1), 37-59.
- UNFCCC, 1992. United Nations framework convention on climate change. https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/convkp/conveng.pdf
- United Nations. (1992). United Nations conference on environment and development, Rio De Janeiro, Brazil. *United Nations*, www.un.org/en/conferences/environment/rio1992
- United Nations. (2007). General Assembly. *United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples*.
- UNDESA. (2020). World social report: Inequality in a rapidly changing world. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. https://www.un.org/development/desa/dspd/world-social-report/2020-2.html
- UNEP. (1972). *Stockholm declaration on the human environment*. United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, Stockholm, Sweden, 1972. New York: United Nations Environment Programme.
- UNEP. (2003). Shopping for a better world. https://www.un.org/press/en/2003/unep154.doc.htm
- UNESCO-UNEP. (1976). The Belgrade charter. *Connect: UNESCO-UNEP Environmental Education Newsletter*, 1(1), 1–2.
- UNESCO. (2021). Learn for our planet: A global review of how environmental issues are integrated in education. https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000377362 p. 1-48.
- UNESCO. (2021). What is education for sustainable development? en.unesco.org/themes/education-sustainable-development/what-is-esd.
- Van Poeck, K. (2019). Environmental and sustainability education in a post-truth era. An exploration of epistemology and didactics beyond the objectivism-relativism dualism. *Environmental Education Research*, 25(4), 472-491.

- Virtanen, P. K., Siragusa, L., Guttorm, H. (2020). Introduction: Toward more inclusive definitions of sustainability, Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability, Volume 43, Pages 77-82, ISSN 1877-3435, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2020.04.003
- Waddell, C. (2000). The reception of silent spring: An introduction. *And no birds sing:* Rhetorical analyses of Rachel Carson's Silent spring, 1-16.
- Wallerstein, I. (1974). The modern world-system I: Capitalist agriculture and the origins of the European world-economy in the sixteenth century. Academic Press.
- Wallerstein, I. (1979). The capitalist world-economy. Cambridge University Press.
- Washington Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction. (n.d.a). *Since time immemorial: tribal sovereignty in Washington state*. http://www.k12.wa.us/student-success/resources-subject-area/time-immemorial-tribal-sovereignty-w
- Wells, C. (2018). *Environmental justice in postwar America: A documentary reader*. Seattle: University of Washington Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctvcwngjr
- Whiting, K., Konstantakos, L., Misiaszek, G., Simpson, E., & Carmona, L. G. (2018). Education for the sustainable global citizen: What can we learn from stoic philosophy and Freirean environmental pedagogies? *Education Sciences*, 8(4), 204.
- Wolfe, P. (2006). Settler colonialism and the elimination of the native. *Journal of Genocide Rresearch*, 8(4), 387-409.
- World Commission on Environment and Development. (1987). Our common future. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Wright, E. O. (2016). How to be an anti-capitalist for the 21st century. *Journal of Australian Political Economy, The*, (77), 5-22.
- Wyoming Department of Education. (2018). *The Wyoming social studies content and performance standards*. https://edu.wyoming.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Social-Studies-Standards-20142018-additions_FINAL.pdf
- Wyoming State Board of Education. (2018). *Chapter 31 Wyoming graduation requirements*. https://edu.wyoming.gov/downloads/accountability/Chapter31 CLEAN.pdf
- Zimmerer, J. (2014) Climate change, environmental violence and genocide, *The International Journal of Human Rights*, 18:3, 265-280, DOI: 10.1080/13642987.2014.914701
- Zinn, H. (2005). A people's history of the United States, 1492-present. Harper Perennial Modern Classics.

VITA

Rainey was born and raised in Cedar Rapids, Iowa. Before attending Loyola University Chicago, she attended the College of St. Benedict where she earned a Bachelor of Arts in Social Sciences. Currently, Rainey is a middle and high school Social Studies teacher in Minnesota.